The Texas Medical Center Library DigitalCommons@TMC

Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)

MD Anderson UTHealth Houston Graduate School

5-2011

The Effects Of Curcumin On Body Composition Of Patients With Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

Henrique A. Parsons MD

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs_dissertations

Part of the Alternative and Complementary Medicine Commons, Biochemical Phenomena, Metabolism, and Nutrition Commons, Medical Nutrition Commons, Neoplasms Commons, and the Nutritional and Metabolic Diseases Commons

Recommended Citation

Parsons, Henrique A. MD, "The Effects Of Curcumin On Body Composition Of Patients With Advanced Pancreatic Cancer" (2011). *Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)*. 124. https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs_dissertations/124

This Thesis (MS) is brought to you for free and open access by the MD Anderson UTHealth Houston Graduate School at DigitalCommons@TMC. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations and Theses (Open Access) by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@TMC. For more information, please contact digcommons@library.tmc.edu.



THE EFFECTS OF CURCUMIN ON BODY COMPOSITION OF PATIENTS WITH

ADVANCED PANCREATIC CANCER

by

Henrique Afonseca Parsons, M. D.

APPROVED:

Razelle Kurzrock, M. D. Supervisory Professor

Eduardo Bruera, M. D.

Shalini Dalal, M. D.

Siqing Fu, M. D., Ph. D.

Jonathan Trent II, M. D.

APPROVED:

Dean, The University of Texas Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at Houston

THE EFFECTS OF CURCUMIN ON BODY COMPOSITION OF PATIENTS WITH

ADVANCED PANCREATIC CANCER

А

THESIS

Presented to the Faculty of The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston and The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

by

Henrique Afonseca Parsons, M. D.

Houston, Texas

May, 2011

DEDICATION

To my beloved wife Gaëlle, for her love, patience, continued support, and for being such a great example of dedication and persistence.

And to my son Dean, with thanks for his lively smile, unconditional love, and for always bringing happiness to our lives.

You both give me the strength (and the necessary pushing) to always keep going.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This was a work that would not be possible without the assistance of innumerous individuals that in the most varied ways participated on this journey through the world of graduate studies. Below, I offer my sincere thanks to some of these individuals.

First and foremost, I would like to thank my advisor Professor Razelle Kurzrock MD, chair of the Department of Investigational Cancer Therapeutics at The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center for the opportunity and for the great support in my quest to introduce a completely new activity in an already diverse department. Her scientific curiosity and knowledge are an inspiration to me.

The members of my Supervisory Committee, Drs. Kurzrock, Bruera, Trent, Fu, and Dalal, who since the beginning of this journey were supportive, open for discussion, and full of great ideas, suggestions, and excellent criticisms. I will take with me your example of research integrity and team work.

My parents, for their continued support and encouragement, even from such a long distance. Your kind words and love were always fundamental to my personal and academic growth.

To Professor Vickie E. Baracos, PhD, Professor and Alberta Cancer Foundation Chair in Palliative Medicine of the University of Alberta, Department of Oncology, for her expert mentoring and continued support through all phases of this work. It is a pleasure and an honor to be a kind of an honorary member of the "Cachexia Central".

To Laura Birdsell, MS, graduate researcher at the University of Alberta "Cachexia Central", now a medical student in Calgary, for her never ending patience and willingness to share her knowledge on body composition analyses. To Professor Marshall E. Hicks, MD, Head of the Division of Diagnostic Imaging and professor at the Department of Diagnostic Radiology at The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, for his instrumental assistance to get me inside the PACS network. Without your intervention, this work would not be possible.

To Jeff Shepard, MS, Senior Medical Physicist from the Department of Radiation Physics, for his always prompt response to my technical questions and willingness to help.

To Professor Victoria Knutson, PhD, Associate Dean for Academic Affairs, The University of Texas Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences, for being always there when I needed, guiding me through the maze of the academic world. Thank you so much for your never ending support and clear orientations.

To Lily D'Agostino and Bunny Perez, from the GSBS staff, for your assistance with all bureaucratical hurdles that I encountered in this saga.

To Noelise Cornelius and Margaret Brown, Dr. Kurzrock's assistants, who were always there for me and always went the extra mile to help in whatever task was needed.

ABSTRACT

Cachexia is very common among patients with advanced pancreatic cancer and is a marker of poor prognosis. Weight loss in cachexia is due to both adipose and muscle compartments, and sarcopenia (severe muscle depletion) is associated with worse outcomes. Curcumin has shown a myriad of biological effects, including anti-cancer and antiinflammatory. The ability of curcumin to attenuate cachexia and muscle loss has been tested in animal models, with conflicting results so far. The hypothesis of this study was that patients with advanced pancreatic cancer treated with curcumin for two months have less fat and muscle loss as compared to matched controls not treated with this compound. A matched 1:2 case-control retrospective study was conducted with 22 patients with pancreatic cancer who were treated with curcumin on a previous protocol and 44 untreated controls with the same diagnosis matched by age, gender, time from advanced cancer, body mass index, and number of prior therapies. Data was collected regarding oncologic treatment, medication use, weights, heights, and survival. Body composition was determined by computerized tomography analyses at two timepoints separated by 60±20 days. For treated patients, the first image was at the beginning of treatment and for controls it was determined by the matching time from advanced cancer. The evolution of body composition over time was quantitatively analyzed comparing both groups. All patients lost weight both due to fat and muscle losses, and patients treated with curcumin presented greater losses both in lean adipose body mass. Use of medications, chemotherapy, age, time from advanced cancer, baseline albumin, performance status, and number of prior therapies were not independently correlated with changes in body composition variables. Patients treated with curcumin had borderline shorter survival when compared with untreated patients. Sarcopenic treated

vi

patients had significantly shorter survival than non-sarcopenic counterparts, and sarcopenia status was not associated with survival among the controls. Treated patients with shorter survival showed a tendency to lose more lean and especially fat body mass as compared to untreated patients, maybe suggesting an effect of curcumin on shifting weight loss towards the end of life by impacting its mechanisms.

DEDICATIONii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSiv
ABSTRACT v
LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS x
LIST OF TABLESxi
ABBREVIATIONS xii
CHAPTER 1 – Introduction to cancer cachexia
Statement of importance
Definition
Epidemiology
Pathophysiology
Energy balance and appetite regulation
Pathogenesis of cancer anorexia
Adipose tissue metabolism in cancer cachexia
Muscle metabolism in cancer cachexia - Sarcopenia
Trophic influence on skeletal muscle in cancer cachexia
Inflammation10
CHAPTER 2 – Curcumin
Origins and biochemistry

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Actions and molecular targets 1	13
Curcumin and cachexia1	14
CHAPTER 3 – RATIONALE, HYPOTHESIS, AND AIMS 1	15
Rationale1	15
Hypothesis 1	15
Specific Aims1	15
CHAPTER 4 – METHODOLOGY 1	6
Patient population 1	6
Inclusion criteria 1	6
Exclusion criteria1	17
Control matching procedure 1	8
Data collection 1	9
Body composition determination by CT image analyses	20
Procedure	20
Statistical analyses	22
CHAPTER 5 – RESULTS 2	24
Study sample	24
Body weight	26
Body composition	27
Survival analyses	33

Exploratory pre-baseline data analyses	
Treatment responders exploratory analyses	
CHAPTER 6 – DISCUSSION	
Curcumin did not seem to reverse nor attenuate body mass losses	
Curcumin and survival	
Potential confounders of body composition changes	
Exploratory analyses of the best responders	
CHAPTER 7 – CONCLUSIONS AND FINAL CONSIDERATIONS	
BIBLIOGRAPHY	
VITA	71

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

FIGURE 1 – Schematic representation of the mechanisms of cancer cachexia
FIGURE 2 – CT image body composition determination procedure
FIGURE 3 – Study population flowchart
FIGURE 4 – Percent weight change in the study groups
FIGURE 5 – Percent change in body composition variables between baseline and follow up
FIGURE 6 – Kaplan-Meier plot: survival from baseline of patients in the treatment and
control groups
FIGURE 7 – Kaplan-Meier plots: survival of sarcopenic and non sarcopenic patients 34
FIGURE 8 – Percent change in lean body mass according to survival from baseline 36
FIGURE 9 – Percent change in adipose body mass according to survival from baseline 37
FIGURE 10 – Percent weight changes at three time points

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 1 – Results of the matching process 2	5
TABLE 2 – Weight and BMI values for patients in both study groups at the 2 time points	
	6
TABLE 3 –Body composition variables in both groups at baseline and follow up	28
TABLE 4 – Correlations between body composition variation and confounding variables	
	3
TABLE 5 – Body composition changes in the responder patients and their controls	39

ABBREVIATIONS

- AgRP = agouti-related protein
- ALT = alanine aminotransferase
- AST = aspartate aminotransferase
- BC = before Christ
- BMI = body mass index
- CART = cocaine-amphetamine-related transcript
- CHF = congestive heart failure
- CI = confidence interval
- cm = centimeter
- COPD = chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
- CT = computerized tomography
- DEXA = dual X-ray absortiometry
- DICOM = digital imaging and communication in medicine
- dL = deciliters
- FM = fat mass
- $GABA = \gamma$ -aminobutyric acid
- HU = Hounsfield units
- $IFN\gamma = interferon gamma$
- IL1 = interleukin 1
- IL2 = interleukin 2
- IL6 = interleukin 6
- IQR = interquartile range

L3 = third lumbar vertebra

- LBM = lean body mass
- LMF = lipid mobilizing factor
- m = meter
- Malonyl-CoA = malonyl coenzyme A
- MAPK = mitogen-activated protein kinase
- MCH = melanin-concentrating hormone
- MCR4 = melanocortin-4
- mg = milligrams
- mm = millimeters
- mRNA = messenger ribonucleic acid
- NF- κ B = nuclear factor κ B
- NPY = neuropeptide Y
- PACS = picture archiving and communication system
- PD = progressive disease
- PIF = proteolysis inducing factor
- POMC = pro-opiomelanocortin
- PPAR γ = peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ
- r = correlation coefficient
- ROS = reactive oxygen species
- SD = standard deviation
- SE = side effect
- SEM = standard error of the mean

- STAT = signal transducer and activator of transcription
- $TNF\alpha$ = tumor necrosis factor alpha
- TRH = thyrotrophin-releasing hormone
- ULN = upper limit of normality
- $ZAG = zinc-\alpha_2$ -glycoprotein
- β HCG = human corionic gonadotropin, fraction beta.

CHAPTER 1 – Introduction to cancer cachexia

Statement of importance

The whole spectrum of abnormalities in the amount of body fat and muscle (body composition) has been associated to cancer prevention, treatment outcomes, and survival. Increased body weight (overweight and obesity) has been associated with predisposition for several types of cancers such as endometrial, breast (in postmenopausal woman), colon, kidney, and esophagus (1-3). On the other hand, loss of body mass (both fat and lean contents), broadly termed "cancer cachexia" has been associated with worse outcomes such as decreased survival in patients with pancreatic cancer, loss of physical strength, and poorer response to therapy (4-7). To date, there is no effective treatment for the loss of body mass in cancer cachexia. Finding strategies to fight this condition will allow for better patient care as it allows better outcomes of cancer treatment and increased quality of life.

Definition

The term cachexia comes from the Greek words *kakós* (bad) and *hexis* (condition, state) (8). In broad terms, cachexia is defined by an involuntary weight loss accompanied by various degrees of associated factors such as anorexia, decline in muscular strength, and inflammation (9). Recently, a specific definition of cancer cachexia has been suggested and states that it is "a multi-factorial syndrome defined by an ongoing loss of skeletal muscle mass (with or without loss of fat mass) that cannot be fully reversed by conventional nutritional support and leads to progressive functional impairment. The pathophysiology is characterized by a negative protein and energy balance driven by a variable combination of

reduced food intake and abnormal metabolism." (10). Clinically, a patient is considered to have cancer cachexia in the presence of weight loss greater than 5% in the past 6 months (if simple starvation can be excluded) or any weight loss greater than 2% if the patient has a BMI lower than 20 kg/m². Additionally, a patient can be diagnosed with cachexia if a weight loss greater than 2% is present combined with sarcopenia (defined as an appendicular skeletal muscle index lower than 7.26 kg/m² for males and 5.45 kg/m² for females) (10).

Epidemiology

Overall, half of all patients with cancer lose some weight in the course of their diseases (11). However, the prevalence of weight loss in patients with cancer is highly variable, and it is significantly more frequent among patients with solid tumors, in which up to 80% have weight loss of at least 5% of the premorbid body weight (5). In the last weeks of life, the prevalence of weight loss in patients with cancer has been described as 86% (12), and around 20% of all cancer deaths are directly related to cachexia (11).

In patients with pancreatic cancer, a 10% weight loss in comparison with premorbid weight is present in approximately 80% of all cases, and at least 25% of these cases presented cancer cachexia (6).

Pathophysiology

Cancer cachexia is multi-factorial and usually understood as having two major groups of causal factors. One group encompasses the effect of the tumor and the body's responses to its presence, and is usually referred to as "primary cachexia". The other group comprises a myriad of conditions that can co-occur and affect energy intake (such as nausea, stomatitis, taste abnormalities, cognitive impairment, bowel obstruction, dental problems, for example), protein balance (ageing, concomitant corticosteroid use, ascitis/pleural effusion repeat drainage, for example), and induce catabolic states (such as infections, heart failure, hypothyroidism, for example) (Figure 1) (13). The pathophysiology of primary cachexia will be discussed here, and it is best understood by taking into account energy balance, muscle and fat metabolism, and the influence of inflammation on catabolism.



FIGURE 1 – Schematic representation of the mechanisms of cancer cachexia.

Energy balance and appetite regulation

Body weight is maintained relatively constant in healthy individuals when the energy balance is kept neutral. In other words, energy expenditure and energy intake are equivalent (14). In animal models, it has been proven that this equilibrium is tightly maintained by coordinated mechanisms: in times of low energy availability, oxygen consumption is lowered, and when energy supply is abundant, basal metabolism and energy expenditure increase (15). Energy (food) intake is controlled by a hypothalamic system which integrates several afferent signals from organs such as the gastrointestinal tract, the liver, and adipose tissue (16).

The central hypothalamic integrative system is located adjacent to the third ventricle in the arcuate nucleus and is composed of two neuronal populations: the orexigenic pathway (which promotes food intake and reduces energy loss) and the anorexigenic pathway (which in turn inhibits food intake and promotes energy use) (16). The orexigenic pathway neurons express neuropeptide Y (NPY) and the agouti-related protein (AgRP) whereas the anorexigenic pathway neurons express pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC) and cocaineamphetamine-related transcript (CART) (16). The message integrated in hypothalamus is relayed to several effector neuron populations, most importantly: (a) the melaninconcentrating hormone (MCH) and the orexin/hypocretin neurons, which have downstream orexigenic effect, ultimately leading to an increase in food intake (17-22); (b) neurons expressing thyrotrophin-releasing hormone (TRH), which ultimately exert an anorexigenic effect (23, 24); and (c) neurons secreting γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA), capable of modulation of both orexigenic and anorexigenic pathways (25, 26).

The afferent signals to the hypothalamic integrative center come from several organs via different pathways. Ghrelin, for example, is mostly produced in the stomach in response to fasting, but also produced in smaller amounts by other organs (27), and exerts an orexigenic effect both by activating NPY/AgRP neurons and inhibiting POMC/CART neurons in the hypothalamic integrative center (27, 28). One group of specific afferent signals "inform" the hypothalamus about the adiposity status of the body. Leptin is an

important afferent adiposity signal arising from the adipocytes in response to the amount of energy stored (greater energy storage amounts are linked to increased leptin levels), with direct excitation of POMC/CART neurons and inhibition of NPY/AgRP neurons, decreasing food intake and increasing the metabolic rate (16, 29, 30). Another adipositiy-related signal is conveyed by insulin, which is secreted by the pancreas in response to adiposity and also has inhibitory action over NPY/AgRP neurons and excitatory action over POMC/CART neurons (31, 32).

The energy signals, another group of afferent signals, are responsible for "informing" the hypothalamus about the energy status of the organism. The most important of those signals is conveyed by the differential concentration of malonyl coenzyme A (malonyl-CoA) in the hypothalamus, which increases in the presence of abundant fatty acids (signaling to reduce appetite) and decreases when fatty acid concentration is low (signaling to increase appetite) (33). Another energy signal comes from specialized cells sitting mainly in the ileum and colon (L cells). Such cells respond to the presence of food and specifically its caloric content by proportionately secreting peptide YY which has inhibitory action on NPY/AgRP neurons, therefore with an anorexigenic effect (34, 35).

Pathogenesis of cancer anorexia

The pathogenesis of cancer anorexia is yet to be completely understood. Nevertheless, evidence both from cancer animal models and from clinical studies point to several derangements within the complex machinery that regulates energy intake. Several studies failed to show a direct involvement of leptin (36, 37) and ghrelin (38, 39) in the genesis of cancer anorexia, pointing towards a more central (hypothalamic) issue. There is evidence, for example, showing that in the tumor-bearing state, brain neurochemistry can be changed

in specific brain areas, including the hypothalamus (40). Another argument favoring the hypothesis of a hypothalamic derangement comes from research with NPY. It has been shown that in anorexic tumor-bearing rats there is a significant decrease in NPY imunorreactive neurons in the hypothalamus, suggesting that this might be part of the genesis of anorexia in those animals (41). There is also evidence pointing towards the impairment of the anorexigenic pathway in cancer anorexia. It has been shown that in anorexic tumor-bearing rats in which POMC/CART neurons were inactivated the food seeking behavior is restored (42, 43) and that in melanocortin-4 (MCR4) knock-out mice (in which the activation of the POMC/CART pathway is incomplete) tumor growth is not accompanied by anorexia as expected (42). It seems that cytokines play a major role in this hypothalamic derangement (44). For example, injections of mianserin (an antagonist of the IL1 receptor) directly to the hypothalamus of tumor-bearing anorexic rats were able to increase food intake (45). Also supporting this, it has been shown in an animal model of prostate adenocarcinoma that anorexia is associated with a detectable increase of $IL1\beta$ mRNA (46).

The mechanisms through which cytokines directly affect the hypothalamic control of energy intake have been widely studied, and evidence now shows that cytokines act on the melanocortin system mostly through serotonin release in the hypothalamus (47). Fenfluramine, a serotonin agonist, has been shown to increase the concentration of serotonin in the hypothalamus, inducing anorexia by activating POMC/CART neurons (48). Also, it has been shown that in anorexic tumor-bearing rats the levels of hypothalamic serotonin are significantly higher than those of normal rats, and when the cancer is removed, the serotonin levels return to those of normal rats (49). In the clinical setting, the findings from animal

models were confirmed by quantification of tryptophan (serotonin precursor) in the cerebrospinal fluid of anorectic patients with cancer. These patients presented significantly higher levels of free tryptophan when compared to healthy volunteers or non-anorectic cancer patients (50). In addition, the same group was able to show that when the tumor is removed, the tryptophan levels return to premorbid levels (51).

Adipose tissue metabolism in cancer cachexia

Adipose tissue is the largest energy reservoir in the human body. In healthy individuals, adipose tissue stores triacylglicerol when energy balance is positive and releases nonsterified fatty acids when such balance is negative (52). Loss of adipose tissue is an important feature of cancer cachexia. It has been shown by evaluation of cancer patients' body composition by dual X-Ray absortiometry that the loss of adipose tissue precedes that of skeletal muscle, and this was confirmed by computerized tomography analyses in a different sample (53, 54). The major driver of lipid metabolism abnormalities in cancer cachexia is a reduction in lipoprotein lipase activity, reducing the catabolism of triglycerides and therefore impeding its accumulation in the adipocytes (55). This inhibition of lipoprotein lipase occurs mainly as a result of direct action of cytokines such as IL2 (56) and TNF α (57). The latter is also capable of increase lipolysis from the adipocytes themselves, by inhibiting the adipose tissue hormone-sensitive lipase (58).

Another important player in the changes in adipose tissue of cachectic individuals is the so-called Lipid Mobilizing Factor (LMF) which is a protein (zinc- α_2 -glycoprotein, ZAG) identified in an animal model of cancer cachexia and found in the urine of cachectic patients. ZAG is an adipokine produced by the adipose tissue which locally regulates fat

mass and is overexpressed in several types of cancers (52). *In vitro* models show that ZAG induces lipolysis in cultured adipocytes (52) and studies in animals demonstrated that ZAG-induced weight loss is specifically due to adipose tissue loss (59). In humans, it has been shown that ZAG expression and concentration of mRNA is increased in the adipose tissue of cachectic patients (52).

Muscle metabolism in cancer cachexia - Sarcopenia

As it is for energy, muscle metabolism is also mostly based on the balance between protein synthesis and protein degradation (60). In the setting of cancer cachexia, both a reduction in protein synthesis (hypoanabolism) and an increase in its degradation (hypercatabolism) is observed (60, 61). To date, there is some debate on the importance of each alteration (62), but most studies are focused in the hypercatabolism aspect.

Three major proteolytic systems are usually described: the lysossomal, the calcium dependant, and the adenosine triphosphate- dependent ubiquitin-proteasome pathways (63). In cancer cachexia, there is evidence of a preponderance of the latter, since in tumor-bearing rats with increased proteolysis the inhibition of both lysossomal and calcium-dependant pathways did not lead to reduction in proteolysis. Additionally, ubiquitin levels in the atrophying muscles increased, therefore, the conclusion was that the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway was the driving force behind muscle atrophy in this model (64).

In patients with cancer, the increased activity of the proteasome is believed to be caused by several abnormalities such as increased oxidative stress, cytokines, and presence of the tumor-secreted proteolysis inducing factor. Increased oxidative stress has been proven to induce proteasome activity (65), and there is evidence that muscle wasting in animal models

is not only induced by oxidative stress but also can be prevented by antioxidants (66). It is believed that oxidative stress activates the expression of genes in the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway through TNF α and NF κ B activity (67).

Cytokines such as IL1, IL6, IFN γ , and TNF α have been shown to be involved in the genesis of muscle atrophy in animal models of cachexia. TNF α administration caused an increase in protein degradation with increase in proteasome gene expression and ubiquitin levels (68). Innoculation of rats with cells that produce high levels of IFN γ caused severe cachexia and also led to increased levels of ubiquitin (69).

A proteolysis-inducing factor (PIF) has been described initially in animal models as a glycoprotein secreted by tumors (70) that increases protein degradation by increasing the activity of the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway (71). The true existence of a human PIF homologue has been debated. An independent group was unable to confirm its presence in cancer cell lines (72) and this was rebutted with possible methodological issues as the reason for the inability to detect PIF in such cases (73). Recently, a third independent detected PIF in a sample of non-small cell lung cancer patients and reported its association with survival and weight loss (74).

Trophic influence on skeletal muscle in cancer cachexia

Muscle hypoanabolism is tightly related to insulin resistance, hypogonadism, and physical inactivity, issues frequently present in patients with cancer. In healthy individuals, insulin exerts anabolic effects over the muscles. Muscle resistance to the anabolic effects of insulin has been shown in a tumor-bearing rat model (75, 76). Resistance to the anabolic effects of insulin has already been described in elderly, obese and diabetic adults. There is no definitive proof that cancer causes insulin resistance, however, since these conditions frequently co-occur in patients with cancer, it is likely that insulin resistance plays a role in the genesis of muscle wasting in cancer patients (77).

Physical activity is an important trophic factor for skeletal muscle, while inactivity leads to muscle wasting. It has been shown in healthy elderly individuals that even a bed rest as short as 10 days lead to a significantly increased tendency to muscle loss (78, 79). It is likely that physical inactivity also plays a role in cancer cachexia, considering that cancer patients tend to spend a significant amount of time in the hospital in the last year of life (80).

Hypogonadism has been reported as frequent in a sample of 47 male patients with advanced cancer, with a prevalence of 81%. It impacts mood, fatigue, and more importantly, cachexia/anorexia symptoms (81). At the level of the hypothalamus, hypogonadism might be mediated by cytokines and drugs which lead to decreased gonadotrophin-releasing hormone production. At the testicular level, testosterone reduction may be caused, in cancer patients, by direct effect of chemotherapeutic drugs or by IL6. Opioid analgesics, megestrol acetate, and corticosteroids are frequently used in patients with advanced cancer and are concurrent causes of hypogonadism (77). Hypogonadism reduces an important anabolic stimulus to skeletal muscle, leading to muscle depletion.

Inflammation

From the mechanisms described above, it is clear that inflammation plays a major role in the genesis of primary cancer cachexia. Increase in inflammatory mediators can be brought about by several factors in the patient with cancer: the tumor cells can generate some amount of proinflammatory cytokines; the patient's immune reaction (recruitment of

immune cells to the tumor bed) brings up an increase in cytokine production; alterations in the gastrointestinal tract; production of cytokines in the muscles and adipose tissue themselves; and arise from secondary conditions such as infections (82).

The tumor environment is rich in inflammatory cytokines, some generated by the tumor itself, and most generated by the host reaction to the tumor presence by recruitment of macrophages to the tumor site. The presence of such cells in the tumor bed create a pool of cytokines, chemokines, angiogenesis-promoting factors, reactive oxygen species (ROS), matrix metalloproteinases, and prostanoids (83, 84) which only represent part of the greater inflammatory process in the whole tumor-bearing host.

In the course of cancer treatment, and as a result of several chemotherapy regimens (85, 86), alterations in the integrity of the gastrointestinal tract lead to impairment of its barrier function, allowing for the passage of bacterial endotoxins into the blood (87). The endotoxins transported to the blood are a very potent stimulus for cytokine liberation by mononuclear cells, and are considered to be a probable trigger for systemic inflammatory response which drives cachexia (77).

Inflammatory drive in patients with cancer can be triggered by the presence of concurrent chronic diseases. Patients with cancer usually are towards the 5th decade of life or later, therefore at greater risk for chronic diseases such as cardiac failure, pulmonary diseases, arthritis, and renal disease. In addition, patients with cancer are at greater risk for infections. The presence of such comorbidities significantly increases the inflammatory burden in cancer patients, contributing to the genesis of cancer cachexia (77).

CHAPTER 2 – Curcumin

Origins and biochemistry

Curcumin is the phytochemical component responsible for the characteristic yellowgold color of turmeric (also known as Indian Curry) a spice used mostly in Asia. Found in the root of the *Curcuma longa* plant, a member of the ginger family (Zingiberaceae), turmeric is used not only as a condiment but also to treat several medical issues since around 1900 BC both in the Ayurvedic and Traditional Chinese medicines (88).

First isolated in 1815, curcumin had its structure determined as diferuloylmethane [1,7bis(4-hydroxy-3methoxyphenyl)-1,6-heptadiene-3,5-dione] in 1910. It is now known that in addition to curcumin, two other curcumin analogues are found in turmeric: demethoxycurcumin and bisdemethoxycurcumin. Even though there is evidence pointing towards curcumin as the most effective among the three (89, 90), there is also some evidence that bisdemethoxycurcumin might be most effective (91) and even that the combination of the three analogues is what actually exerts the best action (92-94). Most commercially available preparations have around three-fourths diferuloylmethane, one-fifth demethoxycurcumin, and 5% bisdemethoxycurcumin.

Following oral administration, curcumin is metabolized into curcumin glucuronide and curcumin sulfonate, while when administered intravenously, it is converted into tetrahydrocurcumin, hexahydrocurcumin, and hexahydrocurcuminol. Curcumin is highly hydrophobic and has very poor bioavailability because of its very low serum and tissue levels, rapid metabolism, and rapid elimination (95). Efforts are underway to overcome this issue, such as the development of a liposomal curcumin (96), the use of nanoparticles for

curcumin delivery (97), the concomitant administration of adjuvants such as piperine (98), insert structural modifications into the molecule (99), and the use of bioconjugates (100).

Actions and molecular targets

Several actions have been ascribed for curcumin: anti-inflammatory, antioxidant, antiprotozoal, nematocidal, antibacterial, and anticancer, among others (101). Probably the most widely studied action of this compound is the anti-inflammatory, which makes it an interesting drug to be studied for the treatment of cancer cachexia.

Curcumin interacts with multiple molecular targets of interest for cancer cachexia treatment. With regards to transcription factors, it has been shown that curcumin is capable of inhibiting the activation of nuclear factor κB (NF- κB), peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (PPAR γ), signal transducer and activator of transcription proteins (STAT), and β catenin. Additionally, it also acts inhibiting the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway, paramount for inflammatory cascades (102).

In the oncology setting, curcumin has been widely studied for both treatment and prevention of several types of cancers, because of is proven ability to inhibit cell proliferation and invasion, to block angiogenesis, and to impair the progression of metastasis (103). Of interest to this work, our group conducted a Phase II clinical trial in which a total of 48 advanced pancreatic cancer patients received 8g of oral curcumin daily for the investigation of its safety and antitumor activity. Objective responses were seen in two patients: one had a short-lived marked tumor reduction of 73% followed by increases in tumor size in subsequent re-evaluations and one had prolonged stable disease (greater than 8 months at publication which happened when accrual reached 25 patients) (104). Of note,

curcumin was overwhelmingly very well tolerated, and no toxicities were observed by the time of publication. In the treated patients, NF- κ B, cyclooxygenase-2, and phosphorylated signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT-3), which were higher than healthy individuals at baseline, were reduced after treatment with curcumin, showing a potential effect of the drug on these targets (104).

Curcumin and cachexia

The effects of curcumin in cachexia (specifically in muscle loss) have been studied by several groups in animal models, yielding conflicting results. Busquets et al. studied the antitumor and anticachectic effects of curcumin in a Wistar rat model innoculated with the cachexia inducing Yoshida ascites hepatoma cells. Even though the investigators were able to show a significant tumor reduction effect, no anticachectic effect was identified (105). Another group, studying the effects of resveratrol and curcumin single-agent in a mice model with implanted MAC16 colon tumor cells was able to observe attenuation in total protein degradation with both drugs. In this model, however, curcumin was not able to prevent weight loss and muscle protein degradation, and this was ascribed to its low bioavailability (106). A third group studied the effects of curcumin on proteolysis and muscle wasting both in vitro and in vivo (in a mice model with MAC16 colon tumor), and was able to show a clear effect of weight loss reversal in mice treated with curcumin (107). Other groups were able to show anticatabolic effects of curcumin in animal models of sepsis, injury, and endotoxemia (108-110). To date, the effects of curcumin in cancer cachexia were not studied in humans.

CHAPTER 3 – RATIONALE, HYPOTHESIS, AND AIMS

Rationale

Cachexia is related to shorter survival and worse quality of life in patients with advanced cancer. It is a multifactorial syndrome, in which loss of body weight (both fat and muscle losses) is always present. Even though several mechanisms have been implicated in its genesis, with inflammation playing a crucial role, there are very few evidence-based strategies to date to face this problem. Curcumin has very potent anti-inflammatory properties and therefore its impact on body composition is being studied in the current work.

Hypothesis

Patients with advanced pancreatic cancer treated with curcumin for two months have less fat and muscle loss as compared to matched controls not treated with this compound.

Specific Aims

- 1. To determine the evolution of body tissue composition in patients with pancreatic cancer treated with curcumin.
- To determine whether there is a difference in body tissue composition over time between patients with pancreatic cancer treated with curcumin and matched untreated patients.

CHAPTER 4 – METHODOLOGY

Patient population

The patient population for this retrospective observational study is composed of two groups. The first group (treatment group) was obtained from a sample of patients with advanced pancreatic cancer who participated on a clinical trial conducted at the Investigational Cancer Therapeutics department at the University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center between December/2004 and February/2006 (Protocol ID03-0009, Principal Investigator Professor Razelle Kurzrock MD). These patients ingested daily eight one-gram capsules containing 900mg of curcumin (90%), 80mg of desmethoxycurcumin (8%), and 20mg of bisdesmethoxycurcumin (2%) supplied by Sabinsa Corporation. The concentrations of each of the curcuminoids contained in the capsules were confirmed by mass spectrometry before the beginning of the trial (104). Forty-nine patients were treated on the clinical trial and were considered for inclusion in the current study. The second group (control group) is composed of patients with advanced pancreatic cancer treated at The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center between December/2004 and February/2006 who did not receive curcumin.

The eligibility criteria for this study were expanded from the original clinical trial (inclusion a-g and exclusion)(111) and were as follows:

Inclusion criteria

 a. "The patient had pathologically confirmed adenocarcinoma of the pancreas that was not amenable to curative surgical resection (includes locally advanced, metastatic, or recurrent disease).

- b. The patient had a Karnofsky Performance Status of ≥ 60 at study entry.
- c. The patient had ≥ 18 years of age.
- d. The patient had adequate hematologic function as defined by an absolute neutrophil count $\geq 1,500/\text{mm}^2$, platelet count $\geq 100,000/\text{mm}^3$.
- e. The patient had adequate hepatic function as defined by a total bilirubin ≤ 2
 X ULN, alkaline phosphatase, ALT and/or AST ≤ 5 X ULN, and creatinine ≤ 2.0 mg/dL.
- f. The patient had measurable disease.
- g. The patient agreed to use effective contraception if procreative potential exists (for enrollment on the original clinical trial)" (111)
- h. The patient in the treatment group had one abdominal CT image including the L3 vertebra level 28±7 days before the first day of treatment (baseline image) and one similar image within 60±20 days after the first day of treatment (follow up image).
- i. The patient in the control group had two abdominal CT images including the L3 vertebra level separated by a range of 60±20 days. The number of days between the first image and the diagnosis of advanced pancreatic cancer must be within 30 days of the same difference for the matched treatment group patient.

Exclusion criteria

 a. "The patient had a history of treated or active brain metastases, carcinomatous meningitis, an uncontrolled seizure disorder, or active neurological disease.

- b. The patient had received prior radiation. Patients with measurable disease outside the radiation port or documented disease progression of previously irradiated measurable disease were eligible. Patient must be ≥ 4 weeks post-therapy and have recovered from all toxicities.
- c. The patient had an unstable medical condition according to the investigator, including uncontrolled diabetes mellitus or hypertension; active infections requiring systemic antibiotics, antivirals, or antifungals, unstable CHF, uncontrolled arrhythmias, or unstable coagulation disorders.
- d. The patient was pregnant or breast feeding.
- The patient had received an investigational agent(s) within four weeks of study entry." (111)

Control matching procedure

Subjects in the control group were matched to those in the treatment group on a 1:2 matching ratio according to gender, age (within a range of \pm 5 years), body mass index (\pm 5 kg/m²), Karnofsky performance status (\pm 20), number of prior therapies (\pm 2), and time between first CT and advanced cancer diagnosis (\pm 3 months). Charts of all potential controls were reviewed and data collected regarding the matching variables. All charts received then a computer-generated random study accession number and the list of charts was ascendantly sorted. The list was then searched from lowest to highest accession number to find the first two adequate controls for each patient in the treatment group. This was done by sequentially identifying matching gender, age, time from advanced cancer to baseline image, body mass index, number of prior therapies, and performance status. On a first

round, all controls who matched all variables were identified. Then, for patients with no perfect matches available, variables were excluded from the matching procedure one by one in reverse order to allow an even distribution of mismatches across the matching variables. For example: the first variable not to be considered in the second matching round was "performance status". Therefore, remaining potential controls are searched for matches with regards to the other five variables and the selected control is the one with the lowest accession number that has performance status closest to the matching range. Once one treated patient is matched to a control in this round, the match search for another patient starts by excluding the variables. Whenever another treated patient is matched to the control with lowest accession number and closest "number of prior therapies" in this fashion, the match search for a third patient starts, now excluding the variable "body mass index" and so on.

Data collection

Basic demographic data, date of advanced pancreatic cancer diagnosis (defined as locally advanced, recurrent, or metastatic), laboratory results, presence of ascitis and/or edema, height, and weights were collected by chart review. Anticancer treatment history, use of corticosteroids, progestins, androgens, and cannabinoids were also obtained from the electronic charts.

Body mass indices (BMI) were calculated by dividing the weight (in kilograms) by the height (in meters) squared (112). Patients were considered to be overweight or obese if they had $BMI \ge 25.0 \text{ kg/m}^2$ (113).

Eligible abdominal CT images were identified by chart review and downloaded from the institutional PACS (Picture Archiving and Communication System) network. In addition to the baseline and follow up images described under "eligibility criteria", one additional image, 60±20 days before the baseline image, was downloaded for patients in whom it was available (pre-baseline image).

Body composition determination by CT image analyses

The gold standard for determination of body composition is the dual X-Ray absortiometry (DEXA), in which the different compartments of the body are determined by the detection of the amount of radiation that is able to pass through different tissues (114). However, it is not regularly clinically used in the population of patients with cancer. Indeed, none of the patients treated with curcumin in the previous study had performed this evaluation and therefore it was impossible to use this method for the purpose of this work. Conversely, CT images are frequently obtained in the course of standard cancer care, and provide direct view of the body fat and muscle compartments. In fact, it has been shown that CT images are appropriate for body composition analyses in healthy populations (115, 116). Mourtzakis et al have shown in cancer patients that quantification of the fat and muscle contents found on a single abdominal CT slice at the level of the third lumbar vertebra (L3) provide very adequate correlation with DEXA results (r = 0.82 and r = 0.89, for fat and fatfree masses, respectively, with p<0.001 for both correlations) (117).

Procedure

The evaluation of body composition by CT analysis is based on the fact that different body tissues absorb different amounts of radiation, allowing their identification and
quantification (118). The amount of radiation absorbed by a tissue is measured in Hounsfield units (HU), in which the amount of X-ray energy absorbed by water is defined as 0 HU and then the percent absorption coefficient for bone is equivalent to 100 HU, and for air is equivalent to -100 HU (119). It is known that skeletal muscle is characterized by a range of -29 to 150 HU, subcutaneous and intramuscular adipose tissues by a range of -190 to -30 HU (120), and visceral adipose tissue by a range of -50 to -150 HU (121).



FIGURE 2 – CT image body composition determination procedure.

CT images are generated in a data format in which it is possible to determine the amount of Hounsfield units per pixel (118). For this study, this determination was performed by using Tomovision SliceOMatic computer software (Tomovision, Montreal, QC, Canada). Abdominal CT images at L3 level were identified for all study subjects by chart review and downloaded. Their identifiers were removed and the images were randomized for blinded analysis. Each raw image was then loaded with the SliceOMatic software and the different compartments (skeletal muscle and visceral, subcutaneous, and intramuscular adipose) were manually identified and marked according to their anatomical distribution and following the described X-ray absorption coefficients (Figure 2). After completion of the identification of the specified areas, the software calculates the area of each compartment, by multiplying the number of pixels marked for each of them by the known area of each pixel.

A height-normalized muscle index is calculated by dividing the area of skeletal muscle at L3 in centimeters squared by the height (in meters) squared (122). Patients were classified as having sarcopenia (reduced muscularity) according to muscle index cutoffs previously described of 52.4 cm²/m² for men and 38.5 cm²/m² for women (123).

The areas of skeletal muscle and fat were used to estimate the total body fat and lean masses, according to the following formulae described by Mourtzakis et al (115): $LBM(kg) = 0.30 \times skeletal muscle at L3(cm^2) + 6.06$ and $FM(kg) = 0.042 \times fat tissue at L3 (cm^2) + 11.2$), which have good correlation with DEXA measurements (r=0.94, p<0.0001 and r=0.88, p<0.0001, respectively) (117).

Statistical analyses

Descriptive statistics were used to summarize the data. Continuous variables were tested for normality using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Means and standard errors of the means were used for summarizing continuous variables with normal distribution, while medians and ranges were used for summarizing continuous variables which did not follow a normal distribution pattern. For consistency when presenting comparisons between variables in which normality could not be assumed for all groups, medians and ranges were used to summarize the data. Categorical variables were summarized by frequency. Differences in categorical variables were tested for statistical significance by using the chi-squared or Fisher exact tests, where appropriate. Differences in paired continuous variables were tested by paired t-tests when the underlying distribution was normal and by the Wilcoxon ranksum test when not normally distributed. Statistical significance for differences between independent continuous variables was evaluated by t-tests and Mann-Whitney tests depending if normality was respectively assumed or not. Correlations were evaluated by Pearson or Spearman coefficients, whenever appropriate also according with normality. Survival analyses were conducted using Kaplan Meier plots with log-rank analyses. Patients for whom date of death was not found were censored at the time of last follow up. Differences were deemed to be statistically significant when the p values were less than or equal to 0.05. All analyses were performed using SPSS v. 16 (SPSS Inc, Chicago, IL). Selected graphs were composed using GraphPad Prism v. 5.04 (GraphPad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA).

CHAPTER 5 – RESULTS

Study sample

Forty-nine patients were treated on protocol and were therefore considered for the treatment group. Baseline images were available for all patients. However, 20/49 patients (41%) were excluded because they did not have a follow up image. The reasons for lack of images were: (a) patients died before restaging was performed (n=6/20, 30%), (b) patients taken off study because of disease progression or clinical worsening (n=7/20, 35%), (c) patients transferred to other services or lost to follow up (n=5/20, 25%), and (d) patients were prematurely taken off study because of drug intolerance (n=2/20, 10%). Three additional patients were excluded from the study sample because they had no suitable images, and for four patients it was not possible to identify suitable controls. Reasons for exclusion are summarized in Figure 3. As a result, 22 patients had two images meeting the inclusion criteria and available controls, being included in the study group.



FIGURE 3 – Study population flowchart (PD=Progressive disease, SE=Side effects).

The treatment group was composed by 10 women (45.5%) and 12 men (54.5%), with median age 65.5 years (range 40-77). The median number of prior systemic therapies for this group was 2 (range 0-6), and the median Karnofsky performance status was 80% (range 60%-100%).

Potential patients for the control group were pooled from all patients with pancreatic cancer registered at the institution (excluded the 49 patients treated on the curcumin clinical trial) who were seen between January/2005 and February/2006 (n=948). Of those, 399 (42%) patients were excluded because they have had only one abdominal CT performed within the timeframe, being ineligible for the study. Of the remaining 549 patients, 309 (56%) had at least two images separated by 60±20 days, being selected to compose the pool of patients potentially eligible for the control group. The two best matches for each patient were selected to compose the control group, and the overall matched patient characteristics are shown in Table 1. Median (IQR) time between baseline and follow up images was 63 (52-67.5) and 66 (59.75-75.25) days for patients in the treatment and control groups, respectively (p=0.04).

	TreatmentCont(N=22)(N=4)		ontrol N=44)	p value	
Female Gender (n, %)	10	(45.5%)	20	(54.5%)	1.000
Age (years) (mean, SEM)	63.8	(2.2)	63.2	(1.3)	0.823
Body Mass Index (mean, SEM)	23.8	(0.6)	24.1	(0.4)	0.707
Number of prior therapies (median, IQR)	2	(1-3)	2	(1-2)	0.237
Time between advanced cancer and baseline image (months) (median, IQR)	7	(2-13.5)	6	(3-13.75)	0.749

TABLE 1 – Results of the matching process (SEM = standard error of the mean, IQR =

interquartile range).

Body weight

Body weight and body mass index (BMI) data for patients without ascitis and/or edema is summarized in Table 2 [ascitis and/or edema were present in 4/22 (18%) patients in the treatment group and in 10/44 (23%) patients in the control group (p=0.759)]. The majority of patients lost weight between baseline and follow up in both study groups, with a greater frequency of weight losers in the treatment group [15/18 (83%) and 19/34 (56%) in the treatment and control groups, respectively, p=0.07]. The absolute average weight loss in this timeframe was somewhat greater in the treatment group [2.4 kg (SEM 0.8)] in comparison with the control group [1.1 kg (SEM 0.6)], not reaching statistical significance (p=0.174). The average percent weight loss was of 3.3% of the baseline weight for the treatment group and 1.3% of the baseline weight for the control group, also not reaching statistical significance (p=0.130) (Figure 4). Weight change was not different according to gender in any of the groups.

		W	eight (kg	<u>(</u>)	BMI (kg/m ²)			
		n	(SEM)	Р	n	(SEM)	р	
Treatment	Baseline	69.4	(2.4)	0.007	23.9	(0.5)	0.006	
	Follow up	67.0	(2.2)	0.007	23.1	(0.5)		
	Variation	-2.4	(0.8)		-0.8	(0.3)		
Control	Baseline	69.0	(2.2)	0.05	24.0	(0.5)	0.05	
	Follow up	67.9	(2.0)	0.05	23.6	(0.4)	0.05	
	Variation	-1.1	(0.6)	0.175*	-0.4	(0.2)	0.160*	

* p values for the comparison between the variations in the Treatment and Control groups. **TABLE 2** – Weight and BMI values for patients in both study groups at the 2 time points.



FIGURE 4 – Percent weight change in the study groups. (Whiskers represent the SEM)

According to usual BMI cutoffs, 6/18 (33%) treated patients and 12/34 (35%) controls were considered to be overweight or obese at baseline (p=1.000) and 4/18 (22%) and 11/34 (32%) were classified as overweight or obese at follow up (p=0.532).

Body composition

All body composition parameters decreased in both groups between baseline and follow up. The evolution of body composition variables is summarized in Table 3. No significant differences were found with regards to such variables between patients in the treatment and control groups at baseline. At follow up, the treatment group showed a trend towards lower subcutaneous fat area at L3, total adipose area at L3 and total estimated body fat.

	Baseline					Follow up				
	Treatment Controls			Tre	atment	Controls		р		
	N=22		N=44		р	N=22			N=44	
	Median	(IQR)	Median	(IQR)		Median	(IQR)	Median	(IQR)	
Skeletal muscle area at L3 (cm ²)	119.7	(104-145.7)	125.1	(108-146.7)	0.661	112.5**	(95.6-137.5)	122.6	(102-149)	0.202
Muscle index (cm²/m²)	42.3	(37-46.7)	42.3	(37.6-47.4)	0.747	40.2**	(35.6-45.4)	41.6	(37.5-46.8)	0.115
Intramuscular adipose area at L3 (cm ²)	7.5	(3.4-12)	7.9	(5.4-11)	0.833	7.7	(2.5-10.5)	7.0	(4.9-13)	0.430
Visceral adipose area at L3 (cm²)	57.3	(36.4-133.2)	73.4	(44.7-116.6)	0.668	42.3*	(26.2-101)	68.5*	(35.7-104)	0.286
Subcutaneous adipose area at L3 (cm²)	95	(65.7-191.9)	120	(101.6-172.7)	0.331	72.7**	(59.9-160.5)	116.7*	(84.6-149.2)	0.054
Total adipose area at L3 (cm ²)	208.9	(119-317.5)	228.4	(147.3-294.8)	0.732	137.8**	(85.8-266.8)	217.8*	(154.2-282.9)	0.07
Estimated total lean body mass (kg)	42	(37.3-49.8)	43.6	(38.5-50.1)	0.661	39.8**	(34.7-47.3)	42.8	(36.7-50.8)	0.202
Estimated total fat body mass (kg)	20	(16.2-24.5)	20.8	(18.5-23.6)	0.732	17**	(14.8-22.4)	20.4*	(17.7-23.1)	0.07

* statistically significant differences between baseline and follow up time points within study groups. (* p < 0.05; ** p < 0.001)

TABLE 3 –Body composition variables in both groups at baseline and follow up. (IQR = interquartile range).

Percent variation in body composition variables according to study groups are shown in Figure 5. Patients in the treatment group showed greater percent reduction in all parameters when compared to those in the control group. Significantly different reductions were observed for skeletal muscle area at L3, intramuscular adipose area at L3, total adipose area at L3, estimated total adipose body mass, and estimated total lean body mass. The median percent change in estimated total lean body mass and total adipose body mass was significantly greater for treated [-4.8% (IQR -9.1 to -0.1) and -6.8% (IQR -15 to -0.6), respectively] than for untreated patients [-0.05% (IQR -4.2 to 2.6) and -4.0% (IQR -7.6 to 1.3), respectively] (p<0.001 and p=0.04 for lean and fat body mass changes, respectively). The difference in percent changes for estimated total lean and adipose body masses was not statistically different among curcumin treated patients, but was significantly different among the controls, with the fat loss being greater (p=0.03).

Sarcopenia was present in 15/22 (68%) treated patients and 27/44 (61%) controls at baseline (p=0.787). At follow up, sarcopenia was present in 18/22 (82%) treated patients and 29/44 (66%) controls (p=0.252). Sarcopenia combined with overweight or obesity (BMI \geq 25kg/m²) occurred in 3/18 (17%) and 5/34 (15%) treated and untreated patients at baseline, respectively (p=0.574) and in 3/18 (17%) and 3/34 (9%) treated and untreated patients at follow up, respectively (p=0.339). Male patients in the treatment group had a significantly greater frequency of sarcopenia as compared to female patients in the same group [11/12(92%) versus 4/10(40%) at baseline and 12/12 (100%) versus 6/10 (60%) at follow up (p=0.020 and 0.029, respectively)]. In the control group, the frequency of sarcopenia in males was also greater, however did not attain statistical significance in any of the timepoints. No baseline sarcopenic patients reversed their low muscularity status at follow

up. However, five patients developed sarcopenia at follow up (2 women and 1 man in the treatment group and 2 women in the control group).



FIGURE 5 – Percent change in body composition variables between baseline and follow up. (Whiskers represent the SEM)

With regards to the use of medications that can impact body composition (especially affecting muscularity), 4/22 (18%) of the treated patients used such drugs in the study period (progestin in three cases and testosterone in one), while 2/44 (4.5%) controls were receiving those medications (one progestin and one testosterone) (p=0.09). No patients were found to be under treatment with cannabinoids or corticosteroids in the study period. Among the treated patients, no difference was found between subjects who received such drugs and those who did not receive them with regards to total lean body mass [-6.4% (SEM 3.5) vs. - 4.8 (SEM 1.4), respectively, p=0.523] and total body fat [-9.9% (SEM 4.2) vs. -8.7 (SEM 2.3), respectively, p=0.58]. Statistical significance was not tested for the control patients due to the small number of subjects who received the drugs.

A proportion of patients in the control group received oncologic treatment in the study period (26/44, 59%). Gemcitabine, cisplatin, and oxaliplatin were the most common chemotherapeutics used. The percent change in total lean body mass was not statistically different between controls who received and did not receive oncologic treatment [-0.7% (SEM 0.8) vs. -0.5% (SEM 1.0), respectively, p=0.828]. Similarly, the percent change in total adipose body mass was not significantly different between controls according to oncologic treatment during the study period [-4.3% (SEM 1.5) vs. -0.7% (SEM 2.3), respectively, p=0.179].

The correlations between other potential confounders and variations in body composition were also analyzed by determining correlations (Table 4). No statistically significant correlations were observed.

	Treatment group				Control group			
	Total lean body mass variation		Total body fat mass variation		Total lean body mass variation		Total body fat mass variation	
	R	р	R	р	R	р	R	р
Age	0.27	0.232	-0.41	0.062	-0.29	0.79	-0.14	0.372
Time between advanced cancer to baseline	0.04	0.871	0.19	0.405	-0.05	0.748	0.12	0.423
Baseline albumin	-0.29	0.195	0.2	0.372	0.14	0.539	-0.21	0.353
Performance status	-0.19	0.398	0.21	0.345	0.13	0.398	-0.19	0.214
Number of prior therapies	0.21	0.343	0.23	0.306	-0.04	0.79	0.09	0.554

TABLE 4 – Correlations between body composition variation and confounding variables.

Survival analyses

Overall median survival from baseline (95% CI) was of 189 (142-236) days for the patients treated with curcumin and 299 (240-357) days for the patients in the control group (log rank p=0.065) (Figure 6). Survival was not significantly different between sarcopenic and non-sarcopenic patients overall [254 (216-291) vs. 293 (143-443) days, p=0.588]. However, when analyzed separately, the 15 sarcopenic patients in the treatment group showed significantly shorter survival [169 (115-223) days] in comparison with the 27 sarcopenic patients in the control group [299 (229-369) days, p=0.024], whereas no difference was found between the survival of the seven non-sarcopenic patients in the treatment group [254 (216-291)] and the 17 non-sarcopenic control patients [304 (184-423), p=0.910] (Figure 7).



FIGURE 6 – Kaplan-Meier plot: survival from baseline of patients in the treatment (n=22) and control (n=44) groups.



FIGURE 7 – Kaplan-Meier plots: survival of sarcopenic and non sarcopenic patients.

Survival was plotted against changes in body composition between baseline and follow up for patients in the treatment and control groups whose death was confimed (22/22 and 42/44, respectively) (Figures 8 and 9). The correlation between the variation of total lean body mass and survival yielded coefficients of 0.283 and -0.035 (p=0.202 and 0.824) for cases and controls, respectively, whereas the correlation between survival and variation in total fat body mass yielded coefficients of 0.367 and 0.058 (p=0.09 and 0.713) for cases and controls, respectively. Even though not statistically significant, shorter survival appeared to be correlated with greater reductions in body composition parameters only in the group of patients treated with curcumin.



FIGURE 8 – Percent change in lean body mass according to survival from baseline. Circles represent individual patients, solid line the regression line fitted, and dashed lines the 95%CI band.



FIGURE 9 – Percent change in adipose body mass according to survival from baseline.
Circles represent individual patients, solid line the regression line fitted, and dashed lines the 95% CI band.

Exploratory pre-baseline data analyses

Weight data was available for 10/22 (45%) patients in the treatment group and for 17/20 (85%) of their controls. Since one of the treated patients had no controls with prebaseline weights available, this triad was excluded from comparative prebaseline weight analysis. Similarly to what was found between baseline and follow up timepoints, the majority of patients also lost weight between pre-baseline and baseline, with 7/9 (78%) and 15/17 (88%) patients losing weight in the treatment and control groups, respectively. Figure 10 summarizes the evolution of the body weight (in percentage of the pre-baseline weight). The variation in percentage of the pre-baseline weight between pre-baseline and baseline and baseline and baseline time points was of -2.4% (SEM 1.5) and -1.9% (SEM 1.6) for the treatment and control groups, respectively (p=0.848) and between baseline and follow up time points it was of -3.1% (SEM 1.5) and -1.5 (SEM 1.1) of the prebaseline weight for the treatment and control groups, respectively (p=0.403).



FIGURE 10 – Percent weight changes at three time points. (Whiskers represent the SEM)

Treatment responders exploratory analyses

Two patients had significant responses to the previous clinical trial. One of them had prolonged stable disease for more than 9 months and the other had a significant though short lived decrease in tumor size [decrease of 73% of the baseline tumor size by RECIST measurements (124)]. No information was available regarding pre-baseline weights on these patients. Data regarding weight and body composition for the baseline and follow up time points are summarized in Table 5. Weight loss in both patients was lower than the average weight loss for the overall treatment group (3.3%), and the slight increase in total body adipose mass was a departure from the average reduction of 8.9% in the treatment group. The patient with partial response had a decrease of total lean body mass greater than the average decrease of 5.1% in the treatment group, whereas the patient with prolonged stable disease had a slight increase in this variable.

	Part	ial response j	patient	Stable disease patient			
	Treated	Control A	Control B	Treated	Control A	Control B	
% weight change from baseline	-1.4%	+1.2%	+4.0%	-0.6%	+3.2%	+4.6%	
% lean body mass change from baseline	-7.3%	+3.7%	+5.5%	+0.6%	+5.7%	+5.5%	
% adipose body mass from baseline	+0.8%	-3.8%	+6.0%	+0.4%	+1.1%	+6.0%	

TABLE 5 – Body composition changes in the responder patients and their controls.

CHAPTER 6 – DISCUSSION

Curcumin did not seem to reverse nor attenuate body mass losses

The hypothesis for this study was that patients with advanced pancreatic cancer treated with curcumin for two months have less fat and muscle loss as compared to matched controls not treated with this compound. In order to evaluate this, the evolution of weight and body composition was observed in a group of 22 patients who received the drug and 44 controls who did not receive it, matched according to gender, age, time from advanced cancer diagnosis, body mass index, and number of prior therapies (refer to Table 1 for a summary of the matching variables).

This study showed that the sample of patients treated with curcumin for two months lost weight due to both fat and muscle losses, therefore the drug seem to not play a role in reversing body mass loss in those patients. The weight loss is in line with the previously described evolution of body composition in populations of patients with pancreatic cancer. Wigmore et al. showed in a prospective observational study of 20 advanced pancreatic cancer patients that absolute fat and muscle losses measured by bioelectrical impedance are significantly different between diagnosis and death (125). Using the same retrospective CT analysis technique as this study, Tan et al. also described that the majority of patients with advanced pancreatic cancer lost body mass from both fat and muscle compartments as the disease evolved (126).

Attenuation of weight loss by curcumin in the setting of pancreatic cancer was previously described in animal models only. One study in an animal model of cachexia (MAC16 colon tumor-bearing mice) showed that the administration of a 100mg/kg dose of a

curcumin complex (curcumin c3, composed of 72% curcumin, 22% desmethoxycurcumin, and 4% bisdesmethoxycurcumin) was able to attenuate weight loss in the animals (107). In addition to the fact that animal models frequently do not translate well to human clinical practice (127), it is of interest to note that the analogue composition of the drug used in the current study was somewhat different than the used in this animal study (87.2% curcumin, 10% desmethoxycurcumin, and 2.3% bisdesmethoxycurcumin) (104), which might also contribute for the different findings. Indeed, it appears that each curcumin analogue might have different activities and potencies, but this is still to be completely determined (128). Therefore, further research is needed to investigate if distinct curcumin analogues or combinations can differentially affect body weight. Two other groups, one studying the effects of curcumin on rats bearing the Yoshida AH-130 ascitis hepatoma cells (which is known to cause cachexia) (105), and another in mice bearing MAC16 tumor cells (106) did not show the weight loss attenuation found in the previously described animal study (107). Interestingly, the latter showed an attenuation of the PIF-induced proteasome expression in murine myotubes treated with curcumin in vitro (106).

In the present study, both treatment and control groups showed statistically significant absolute and percent weight losses, with greater losses in the curcumin treated group. The difference in absolute and percent weight loss was not statistically significant between the two groups after approximately 2 months. Therefore, our findings do not support the hypothesis of this study. Of note, the different compartments of body composition, while consistently decreased, did so in a different fashion between groups.

At baseline, the area of all body compartments measured at L3 (subcutaneous, intramuscular and visceral fat and skeletal muscle) were similar between groups, as

therefore were the estimated total lean and adipose body masses (Table 3). At follow up, significant differences were found when comparing the percent reduction in areas of skeletal muscle and subcutaneous fat between treated and untreated patients. As expected from these results, both estimated total lean body mass and total adipose body mass showed significantly greater reductions in the treatment group (Table 3 and Figure 5). In addition, patients in the control group lost significantly more adipose tissue than muscle whereas treated patients lost comparable percentages of muscle and fat.

Efforts are being made towards the creation of a classification of cancer cachexia. Recently, a preliminary classification of cancer cachexia in three severity degrees (precachexia, cachexia, and refractory cachexia) was proposed (10). Patients with refractory cachexia, as the name implies, do not respond to therapies aimed at reversing the process and invariably undergo a progressive worsening of body composition variables. It might be that the patients in this study were towards this end of the cachexia spectrum, therefore being not amenable to reversal of the cachexia process. It is not possible to definitively identify if the patients in the current study had refractory cachexia, due both to its retrospective nature and to the lack of a clear and validated definition of the cachexia severity degrees.

Mounting evidence exists on the potential effects of curcumin in the adipose tissue and more so in modulation of signal transduction pathways that are paramount for the genesis of obesity and several of its complications (129). The present study showed that patients with advanced pancreatic cancer treated with curcumin had significantly greater losses of fat as compared to matched untreated controls (Figure 5). This might indicate a direct effect of

curcumin on adiposity which is interesting to be explored in anti-obesity research. Further research is needed in larger samples of non-cancer patients and healthy individuals.

Sarcopenia (decreased muscle mass) was present at baseline in 68% of the patients who received curcumin and 61% of the controls, and these prevalences increased at follow up in both groups, to 82% and 66% for treated and untreated patients, respectively. These figures are greater than the 51% prevalence that we have shown for a sample of 104 patients with advanced cancer at our Phase I program (130). This is probably explained by the heterogeneous population in the previous study. In the setting of pancreatic cancer, the Tan et al. group reported in a set of 44 patients a proportion of 46% sarcopenic patients at baseline and of 61% around 135 days later (126). One might interpret that difference as caused by a selection of patients in a more advanced stage of disease in our study. Interestingly, however, is that the median overall survival after the baseline image in Tan's study is the same as for the patients treated with curcumin in our study (189 days), and shorter than the median survival for patients in the control group (299 days). Therefore, it is likely that other factors are in play and affecting the genesis of sarcopenia or survival in our patients.

Curcumin and survival

In the current study, patients treated with curcumin had median survival from baseline 189 days (95%CI 142-246), 110 days shorter than untreated patients (p=0.065). There are very few published clinical studies of curcumin in humans, and survival data is scarce. Epelbaum et al. studied the effects of curcumin combined with gemcitabine for the treatment of advanced pancreatic cancer in 17 patients and reported a comparable median overall survival of 5 months, ranging from 1 to 24 months in the 11 patients who were considered evaluable (131).

In a retrospective analysis of 83 consecutive pancreatic cancer patients referred to our Phase I program, it has been shown that they had a median overall survival from referral of 5 months (95%CI 3.3-6.2 months) (132). This is shorter than the results reported here for both study groups from the baseline image [6.3 months (95% CI 4.7-7.9 months) for patients treated with curcumin and 10 months (95% CI 8-12 months) for the controls]. For the patients in the treatment group, the dates of referral to the Phase I program and baseline image are very similar so it is fair to state that patients who received curcumin had an overall survival around 1 month longer than the average of referred patients with the same diagnosis. Of note, patients in the control group had longer overall survival (5 months) than what was reported for patients with the same diagnosis seen at our Phase I program. This is of interest because might point out to an unforeseeable selection bias, caused by a systematic difference between patients referred to phase I and those who were not. It might be that, regardless of the matching efforts, patients in the control group had better health conditions at the inception point (time of first image), not being perceived by their physicians as candidates to the curcumin clinical trial and therefore not referred. This might be contributing to the difference in overall survival between patients in the treatment and control groups. In addition, it is important to mention that overall survival is subject to interference of all treatments undertaken after the inception point, and that more than 50% of the patients in the control group were receiving oncologic treatment at the time of study entry and some of the patients in the treatment group received further treatments after being taken off the curcumin trial. Therefore, it is not possible to ascribe differences in survival

only to the use of curcumin based solely on the data reported here. This is inherent to the retrospective design of the current study, despite all matching efforts.

It was also shown in this work that sarcopenic patients treated with curcumin had a median survival significantly shorter (130 days) than sarcopenic patients in the control group (Figure 7). Shorter survival in patients with sarcopenia has been previously described among overweight pancreatic cancer patients (126) and among obese patients with cancers of the gastrointestinal and respiratory tracts (123). Unfortunately, due to the small number of patients with combined sarcopenia and overweight/obesity in this study, it was impossible to conduct survival analyses to explore the influences of this combination of variables in this patient population. It is of interest that sarcopenic patients treated with curcumin had shorter survival as compared to untreated patients. Curcumin suffers with low bioavailability issues (95), and it might be that the differential distribution in the body tissues in sarcopenic patients had driven a particular action of curcumin in those patients. Further research is needed to confirm this finding and elucidate the mechanisms by which survival is significantly reduced when curcumin is used in patients with sarcopenia.

An interesting finding relates to Figures 8 e 9, is the apparent correlation between percent loss of total lean body mass and total adipose body mass with shorter survival in patients treated with curcumin. By observing the graphs, it is possible to note that patients who are closer to death and are receiving curcumin present a greater loss of both total lean and adipose body masses, while patients in the control group present an almost flat regression line, denoting that total lean and adipose body mass losses in these patients remain more stable, regardless of the proximity to death. It seems as if patients who receive curcumin undergo a metabolic shift towards a more lipolytic weight loss pattern when they

are towards the end of their lives. It is not possible to determine causality in this retrospective study, but it is plausible to hypothesize that maybe curcumin is having a direct effect on the cancer and activating the secretion of LMF (lipid mobilizing factor), for example. Further research is needed to prove this new hypothesis.

Potential confounders of body composition changes

Changes in body composition might be impacted by several factors. Age, for example, is well known for being frequently accompanied by fat and muscle loss (133). Performance status might impact body composition to the extent that it impacts physical conditioning (134). Considering the very small sample size of the current study, it was not possible to generate multivariate models to evaluate the participation of potential confounders of the total adipose and lean body mass variation variables. Therefore, the dyadic correlation between the potential confounders and each of the body composition percent change variables was performed to provide preliminary evidence of their independent association with body composition outcomes (Table 4). Interestingly, the correlation coefficients were very low and none was statistically significant, pointing towards a small or absent impact of those potential confounders, when taken independently, on the results of this study. However, further research in larger samples is needed to evaluate the importance of such variables in body composition changes in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer.

Medications such as corticosteroids, androgenic steroids, progestins, and cannabinoids more often than not have a role in the therapeutic arsenal of advanced cancer patients. These drugs can impact body composition and have to be considered as potential confounders. Corticosteroids, for example, when used for long periods of time can cause muscle wasting

(135). Androgenic steroids are capable of decreasing weight loss and/or increase muscle mass. Nandrolone has been studied in patients with non small cell lung cancer, for example, and showed lower frequency and intensity of weight loss in patients who received the drug as opposed to patients who did not receive it (136). In patients with COPD treated with nandrolone, an increase in fat free muscle mass was shown in comparison with patients treated with placebo (137). Progestins are the mainstay treatment for cancer cachexia and have a positive orexigenic effect with some gains in weight (138). In the current study, very few patients were under treatment with such drugs, and their use was not associated with differences in body composition.

Patients in the control group could be under oncologic treatments during the study period, and this is also a potential source of bias since it has been shown in several types of cancers that the oncologic treatment itself might have an effect on body composition. In patients with breast cancer, for example, an increase in weight mostly due to fat mass has been described after oncologic treatment (139). Similar results were described for patients receiving chemotherapy for Hodgkins lymphoma (140). In the current study, 59% of the control group was under active oncologic treatment with chemotherapeutic and biologic anti-cancer agents during the study period. In the control group, no differences were found with regards to changes in body composition over time when comparing patients according to presence of absence of oncologic treatment.

Exploratory analyses of the best responders

One important issue regarding the use of curcumin is its very low oral bioavailability in the currently available formulations (95). Two patients in particular presented interesting

clinical oncologic responses to the drug in the previous protocol: one had a prolonged stable disease (more than 9 months) and the other had a 73% tumor reduction that was short lived. It is plausible that one of the reasons for these patients to respond to the drug is that their organisms are specially equipped to absorb and adequately utilize curcumin (because of reasons that are yet to be discovered that might include mutant players in metabolic pathways, for example). Therefore, analyses of those particular responders were conducted separately, to evaluate if their body composition changes were particularly different than that of the majority of the patients on study (Table 5). It was found that both responder patients lost weight as their non-responder counterparts but on a smaller percent rate, whereas both gained small amounts of fat mass, a completely different result as compared to the overall fat loss of almost 9% in the non-responders. Considering this study's very small sample, it is impossible to draw definite conclusions about the body composition behavior of those two patients. In addition, it might be the case that the differences in body composition changes are reflecting the fact that the patient had an oncologic response and therefore is progressing differently than the other patients. Whether curcumin is itself having a different action directly on body composition or the changes in body composition are a consequence of curcumin action on the cancer is subject for future prospective studies with larger samples.

CHAPTER 7 – CONCLUSIONS AND FINAL CONSIDERATIONS

This study was not able to confirm the hypothesis that patients with advanced pancreatic cancer treated with curcumin for two months have less fat and muscle loss as compared to matched untreated controls. Both curcumin-treated and untreated patients lost weight due to a combination of fat and muscle depletion. Curcumin treated patients lost more weight and had greater losses in all body composition variables. Fat loss was the prominent feature in both groups, with different adipose compartments behaving differently: the significant fat loss occurred only in the subcutaneous area. Lean body mass loss also occurred and was significantly greater in the treated patients.

Overall, patients on curcumin had a borderline significant shorter survival as compared to their untreated controls, and patients on curcumin with sarcopenia had shorter survivals as compared to those who did not have sarcopenia.

Additionally, the current study allowed for the rising of some new research hypothesis such as the possible direct effect of curcumin in the tumor activating the secretion of LMF and shifting the weight loss from a predominantly proteolytic pattern to a more lipolytic one in patients towards the end of life.

Some limitations have to be cited for this study. The small sample size and its retrospective nature impair the ability of drawing definite conclusions. Additionally and also related to its retrospective characteristic, the study is subject to selection bias, even though several measures were taken to minimize this risk (1:2 matching by several characteristics, random selection of controls). However, it is still possible that some remaining systematic difference between patients treated with curcumin and controls persisted. For example, all

study subjects had the same diagnosis and were treated at M. D. Anderson Cancer Center at the same time period. Therefore, it is likely that all of them were treated by a consistent "pool" of physicians, who sometimes referred the patients to the curcumin clinical trial and sometimes did not. The choice for referral might have been influenced by several factors, including the subjective impression of the clinician about the patient's overall health state. It might very well be that patients who were considered in better condition were not referred to the curcumin trial because of the impression that those patients were doing well on current treatments or could be changed to other therapy lines. This is supported by the finding that patients in the control group showed an overall survival about five months longer than what was reported for a group of 83 consecutive patients with advanced pancreatic cancer referred to our Phase I program. Therefore, it is not impossible that patients in the control group were in better overall health state (even though not reflected in the matching variables) at the time of baseline imaging when compared to patients in the treatment group. Unfortunately the retrospective nature of this study makes it is impossible to precisely quantify the controls' overall health state at baseline beyond what was already performed by the stringent fivevariable matching procedure.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Jacobs, E. T., P. A. Thompson, and M. E. Martinez. 2007. Diet, gender, and colorectal neoplasia. J Clin Gastroenterol 41:731-746.
- Wiseman, M. 2008. The second World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research expert report. Food, nutrition, physical activity, and the prevention of cancer: a global perspective. Proc Nutr Soc 67:253-256.
- Pischon, T., U. Nothlings, and H. Boeing. 2008. Obesity and cancer. Proc Nutr Soc 67:128-145.
- Deans, D. A., S. J. Wigmore, A. C. de Beaux, S. Paterson-Brown, O. J. Garden, and K. C. Fearon. 2007. Clinical prognostic scoring system to aid decision-making in gastro-oesophageal cancer. Br J Surg 94:1501-1508.
- Dewys, W. D., C. Begg, P. T. Lavin, P. R. Band, J. M. Bennett, J. R. Bertino, M. H. Cohen, H. O. Douglass, Jr., P. F. Engstrom, E. Z. Ezdinli, J. Horton, G. J. Johnson, C. G. Moertel, M. M. Oken, C. Perlia, C. Rosenbaum, M. N. Silverstein, R. T. Skeel, R. W. Sponzo, and D. C. Tormey. 1980. Prognostic effect of weight loss prior to chemotherapy in cancer patients. Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group. Am J Med 69:491-497.
- Fearon, K. C., A. C. Voss, and D. S. Hustead. 2006. Definition of cancer cachexia: effect of weight loss, reduced food intake, and systemic inflammation on functional status and prognosis. Am J Clin Nutr 83:1345-1350.
- Dahele, M., R. J. Skipworth, L. Wall, A. Voss, T. Preston, and K. C. Fearon. 2007.
 Objective physical activity and self-reported quality of life in patients receiving palliative chemotherapy. J Pain Symptom Manage 33:676-685.

- 8. Stedman, T. L. 2006. Stedman's Medical Dictionary. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Evans, W. J., J. E. Morley, J. Argiles, C. Bales, V. Baracos, D. Guttridge, A. Jatoi,
 K. Kalantar-Zadeh, H. Lochs, G. Mantovani, D. Marks, W. E. Mitch, M. Muscaritoli,
 A. Najand, P. Ponikowski, F. Rossi Fanelli, M. Schambelan, A. Schols, M. Schuster,
 D. Thomas, R. Wolfe, and S. D. Anker. 2008. Cachexia: a new definition. Clin Nutr
 27:793-799.
- Fearon, K., F. Strasser, S. D. Anker, I. Bosaeus, E. Bruera, R. L. Fainsinger, A. Jatoi, C. Loprinzi, N. Macdonald, G. Mantovani, M. Davis, M. Muscaritoli, F. Ottery, L. Radbruch, P. Ravasco, D. Walsh, A. Wilcock, S. Kaasa, and V. E. Baracos. 2011. Definition and classification of cancer cachexia: an international consensus. Lancet Oncol.
- Skipworth, R. J., G. D. Stewart, C. H. Dejong, T. Preston, and K. C. Fearon. 2007. Pathophysiology of cancer cachexia: much more than host-tumour interaction? Clin Nutr 26:667-676.
- Teunissen, S. C., W. Wesker, C. Kruitwagen, H. C. de Haes, E. E. Voest, and A. de Graeff. 2007. Symptom prevalence in patients with incurable cancer: a systematic review. J Pain Symptom Manage 34:94-104.
- MacDonald, N., A. M. Easson, V. C. Mazurak, G. P. Dunn, and V. E. Baracos. 2003.
 Understanding and managing cancer cachexia. J Am Coll Surg 197:143-161.
- Schoeller, D. A. 2009. The energy balance equation: looking back and looking forward are two very different views. Nutr Rev 67:249-254.

- 15. Chwalibog, A., K. Jakobsen, A. H. Tauson, and G. Thorbek. 2005. Energy metabolism and nutrient oxidation in young pigs and rats during feeding, starvation and re-feeding. Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol 140:299-307.
- Schwartz, M. W., S. C. Woods, D. Porte, Jr., R. J. Seeley, and D. G. Baskin. 2000.
 Central nervous system control of food intake. Nature 404:661-671.
- Qu, D., D. S. Ludwig, S. Gammeltoft, M. Piper, M. A. Pelleymounter, M. J. Cullen,
 W. F. Mathes, R. Przypek, R. Kanarek, and E. Maratos-Flier. 1996. A role for melanin-concentrating hormone in the central regulation of feeding behaviour.
 Nature 380:243-247.
- Shimada, M., N. A. Tritos, B. B. Lowell, J. S. Flier, and E. Maratos-Flier. 1998.
 Mice lacking melanin-concentrating hormone are hypophagic and lean. Nature 396:670-674.
- de Lecea, L., T. S. Kilduff, C. Peyron, X. Gao, P. E. Foye, P. E. Danielson, C.
 Fukuhara, E. L. Battenberg, V. T. Gautvik, F. S. Bartlett, 2nd, W. N. Frankel, A. N.
 van den Pol, F. E. Bloom, K. M. Gautvik, and J. G. Sutcliffe. 1998. The hypocretins:
 hypothalamus-specific peptides with neuroexcitatory activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U
 S A 95:322-327.
- 20. Sakurai, T., A. Amemiya, M. Ishii, I. Matsuzaki, R. M. Chemelli, H. Tanaka, S. C. Williams, J. A. Richarson, G. P. Kozlowski, S. Wilson, J. R. Arch, R. E. Buckingham, A. C. Haynes, S. A. Carr, R. S. Annan, D. E. McNulty, W. S. Liu, J. A. Terrett, N. A. Elshourbagy, D. J. Bergsma, and M. Yanagisawa. 1998. Orexins and orexin receptors: a family of hypothalamic neuropeptides and G protein-coupled receptors that regulate feeding behavior. Cell 92:1 page following 696.

- Matsuo, E., A. Mochizuki, K. Nakayama, S. Nakamura, T. Yamamoto, S. Shioda, T. Sakurai, M. Yanagisawa, T. Shiuchi, Y. Minokoshi, and T. Inoue. 2011. Decreased Intake of Sucrose Solutions in Orexin Knockout Mice. J Mol Neurosci 43:217-224.
- Guyon, A., G. Conductier, C. Rovere, A. Enfissi, and J. L. Nahon. 2009. Melaninconcentrating hormone producing neurons: Activities and modulations. Peptides 30:2031-2039.
- Kow, L. M., and D. W. Pfaff. 1991. The effects of the TRH metabolite cyclo(His-Pro) and its analogs on feeding. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 38:359-364.
- Lechan, R. M., and C. Fekete. 2006. The TRH neuron: a hypothalamic integrator of energy metabolism. Prog Brain Res 153:209-235.
- Kokare, D. M., A. M. Patole, A. Carta, C. T. Chopde, and N. K. Subhedar. 2006.
 GABA(A) receptors mediate orexin-A induced stimulation of food intake.
 Neuropharmacology 50:16-24.
- 26. Meena, H., K. T. Nakhate, D. M. Kokare, and N. K. Subhedar. 2009. GABAA receptors in nucleus accumbens shell mediate the hyperphagia and weight gain following haloperidol treatment in rats. Life Sci 84:156-163.
- Horvath, T. L., S. Diano, P. Sotonyi, M. Heiman, and M. Tschop. 2001. Minireview: ghrelin and the regulation of energy balance--a hypothalamic perspective.
 Endocrinology 142:4163-4169.
- 28. De Vriese, C., J. Perret, and C. Delporte. 2010. Focus on the short- and long-term effects of ghrelin on energy homeostasis. Nutrition 26:579-584.

- Klok, M. D., S. Jakobsdottir, and M. L. Drent. 2007. The role of leptin and ghrelin in the regulation of food intake and body weight in humans: a review. Obes Rev 8:21-34.
- Friedman, J. M., and J. L. Halaas. 1998. Leptin and the regulation of body weight in mammals. Nature 395:763-770.
- Niswender, K. D., D. G. Baskin, and M. W. Schwartz. 2004. Insulin and its evolving partnership with leptin in the hypothalamic control of energy homeostasis. Trends Endocrinol Metab 15:362-369.
- Schwartz, M. W., D. P. Figlewicz, D. G. Baskin, S. C. Woods, and D. Porte, Jr. 1992. Insulin in the brain: a hormonal regulator of energy balance. Endocr Rev 13:387-414.
- Wolf, G. 2006. The regulation of food intake by hypothalamic malonyl-coenzyme A: the MaloA hypothesis. Nutr Rev 64:379-383.
- le Roux, C. W., and S. R. Bloom. 2005. Peptide YY, appetite and food intake. Proc Nutr Soc 64:213-216.
- Chandarana, K., and R. Batterham. 2008. Peptide YY. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes 15:65-72.
- Mantovani, G., A. Maccio, L. Mura, E. Massa, M. C. Mudu, C. Mulas, M. R. Lusso,
 C. Madeddu, and A. Dessi. 2000. Serum levels of leptin and proinflammatory
 cytokines in patients with advanced-stage cancer at different sites. J Mol Med
 78:554-561.

- 37. Bing, C., S. Taylor, M. J. Tisdale, and G. Williams. 2001. Cachexia in MAC16 adenocarcinoma: suppression of hunger despite normal regulation of leptin, insulin and hypothalamic neuropeptide Y. J Neurochem 79:1004-1012.
- Shimizu, Y., N. Nagaya, T. Isobe, M. Imazu, H. Okumura, H. Hosoda, M. Kojima, K. Kangawa, and N. Kohno. 2003. Increased plasma ghrelin level in lung cancer cachexia. Clin Cancer Res 9:774-778.
- Hanada, T., K. Toshinai, N. Kajimura, N. Nara-Ashizawa, T. Tsukada, Y. Hayashi,
 K. Osuye, K. Kangawa, S. Matsukura, and M. Nakazato. 2003. Anti-cachectic effect
 of ghrelin in nude mice bearing human melanoma cells. Biochem Biophys Res
 Commun 301:275-279.
- 40. Laviano, A., M. M. Meguid, Z. J. Yang, J. R. Gleason, C. Cangiano, and F. Rossi Fanelli. 1996. Cracking the riddle of cancer anorexia. Nutrition 12:706-710.
- Makarenko, I. G., M. M. Meguid, L. Gatto, C. Chen, and M. V. Ugrumov. 2003.
 Decreased NPY innervation of the hypothalamic nuclei in rats with cancer anorexia.
 Brain Res 961:100-108.
- Marks, D. L., A. A. Butler, R. Turner, G. Brookhart, and R. D. Cone. 2003.
 Differential role of melanocortin receptor subtypes in cachexia. Endocrinology 144:1513-1523.
- Wisse, B. E., R. S. Frayo, M. W. Schwartz, and D. E. Cummings. 2001. Reversal of cancer anorexia by blockade of central melanocortin receptors in rats. Endocrinology 142:3292-3301.
- 44. Plata-Salaman, C. R. 1996. Anorexia during acute and chronic disease. Nutrition 12:69-78.
- 45. Laviano, A., J. R. Gleason, M. M. Meguid, Z. J. Yang, C. Cangiano, and F. Rossi Fanelli. 2000. Effects of intra-VMN mianserin and IL-1ra on meal number in anorectic tumor-bearing rats. J Investig Med 48:40-48.
- Plata-Salaman, C. R., S. E. Ilyin, and D. Gayle. 1998. Brain cytokine mRNAs in anorectic rats bearing prostate adenocarcinoma tumor cells. Am J Physiol 275:R566-573.
- 47. Shintani, F., S. Kanba, T. Nakaki, M. Nibuya, N. Kinoshita, E. Suzuki, G. Yagi, R. Kato, and M. Asai. 1993. Interleukin-1 beta augments release of norepinephrine, dopamine, and serotonin in the rat anterior hypothalamus. J Neurosci 13:3574-3581.
- Heisler, L. K., M. A. Cowley, L. H. Tecott, W. Fan, M. J. Low, J. L. Smart, M. Rubinstein, J. B. Tatro, J. N. Marcus, H. Holstege, C. E. Lee, R. D. Cone, and J. K. Elmquist. 2002. Activation of central melanocortin pathways by fenfluramine. Science 297:609-611.
- 49. Blaha, V., Z. J. Yang, M. M. Meguid, J. K. Chai, A. Oler, and Z. Zadak. 1998.
 Ventromedial nucleus of hypothalamus is related to the development of cancerinduced anorexia: in vivo microdialysis study. Acta Medica (Hradec Kralove) 41:3-11.
- Cangiano, C., A. Cascino, F. Ceci, A. Laviano, M. Mulieri, M. Muscaritoli, and F. Rossi-Fanelli. 1990. Plasma and CSF tryptophan in cancer anorexia. J Neural Transm Gen Sect 81:225-233.
- Cangiano, C., U. Testa, M. Muscaritoli, M. M. Meguid, M. Mulieri, A. Laviano, A. Cascino, I. Preziosa, L. Conversano, and F. Rossi Fanelli. 1994. Cytokines,

tryptophan and anorexia in cancer patients before and after surgical tumor ablation. Anticancer Res 14:1451-1455.

- 52. Bing, C., and P. Trayhurn. 2009. New insights into adipose tissue atrophy in cancer cachexia. Proc Nutr Soc 68:385-392.
- 53. Fouladiun, M., U. Korner, I. Bosaeus, P. Daneryd, A. Hyltander, and K. G. Lundholm. 2005. Body composition and time course changes in regional distribution of fat and lean tissue in unselected cancer patients on palliative care--correlations with food intake, metabolism, exercise capacity, and hormones. Cancer 103:2189-2198.
- 54. Lieffers, J. R., M. Mourtzakis, K. D. Hall, L. J. McCargar, C. M. Prado, and V. E. Baracos. 2009. A viscerally driven cachexia syndrome in patients with advanced colorectal cancer: contributions of organ and tumor mass to whole-body energy demands. Am J Clin Nutr 89:1173-1179.
- 55. Vlassara, H., R. J. Spiegel, D. San Doval, and A. Cerami. 1986. Reduced plasma lipoprotein lipase activity in patients with malignancy-associated weight loss. Horm Metab Res 18:698-703.
- 56. Kwong, L. K., D. N. Ridinger, M. Bandhauer, J. H. Ward, W. E. Samlowski, P. H. Iverius, H. Pritchard, and D. E. Wilson. 1997. Acute dyslipoproteinemia induced by interleukin-2: lecithin:cholesteryl acyltransferase, lipoprotein lipase, and hepatic lipase deficiencies. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 82:1572-1581.
- 57. Hauner, H., T. Petruschke, M. Russ, K. Rohrig, and J. Eckel. 1995. Effects of tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF alpha) on glucose transport and lipid metabolism of newly-differentiated human fat cells in cell culture. Diabetologia 38:764-771.

- 58. Sethi, J. K., and G. S. Hotamisligil. 1999. The role of TNF alpha in adipocyte metabolism. Semin Cell Dev Biol 10:19-29.
- Russell, S. T., T. P. Zimmerman, B. A. Domin, and M. J. Tisdale. 2004. Induction of lipolysis in vitro and loss of body fat in vivo by zinc-alpha2-glycoprotein. Biochim Biophys Acta 1636:59-68.
- 60. Baracos, V. E. 2001. Management of muscle wasting in cancer-associated cachexia: understanding gained from experimental studies. Cancer 92:1669-1677.
- 61. Baracos, V. E. 2000. Regulation of skeletal-muscle-protein turnover in cancerassociated cachexia. Nutrition 16:1015-1018.
- 62. Tisdale, M. J. 2002. Cachexia in cancer patients. Nat Rev Cancer 2:862-871.
- Attaix, D., D. Taillandier, and E. E. B. a. A. J. Rivett. 1998. The Critical Role of the Ubiquitin-Proteasome Pathway in Muscle Wasting in Comparison to Lysosomal and Ca2+-Dependent Systems. In Advances in Molecular and Cell Biology. Elsevier. 235-266.
- Temparis, S., M. Asensi, D. Taillandier, E. Aurousseau, D. Larbaud, A. Obled, D. Bechet, M. Ferrara, J. M. Estrela, and D. Attaix. 1994. Increased ATP-ubiquitin-dependent proteolysis in skeletal muscles of tumor-bearing rats. Cancer Res 54:5568-5573.
- 65. Gomes-Marcondes, M. C., and M. J. Tisdale. 2002. Induction of protein catabolism and the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway by mild oxidative stress. Cancer Lett 180:69-74.

- 66. Buck, M., and M. Chojkier. 1996. Muscle wasting and dedifferentiation induced by oxidative stress in a murine model of cachexia is prevented by inhibitors of nitric oxide synthesis and antioxidants. Embo J 15:1753-1765.
- Li, Y. P., R. J. Schwartz, I. D. Waddell, B. R. Holloway, and M. B. Reid. 1998.
 Skeletal muscle myocytes undergo protein loss and reactive oxygen-mediated NFkappaB activation in response to tumor necrosis factor alpha. Faseb J 12:871-880.
- Llovera, M., F. J. Lopez-Soriano, and J. M. Argiles. 1993. Effects of tumor necrosis factor-alpha on muscle-protein turnover in female Wistar rats. J Natl Cancer Inst 85:1334-1339.
- Matthys, P., R. Dijkmans, P. Proost, J. Van Damme, H. Heremans, H. Sobis, and A. Billiau. 1991. Severe cachexia in mice inoculated with interferon-gamma-producing tumor cells. Int J Cancer 49:77-82.
- Todorov, P., P. Cariuk, T. McDevitt, B. Coles, K. Fearon, and M. Tisdale. 1996.
 Characterization of a cancer cachectic factor. Nature 379:739-742.
- 71. Lorite, M. J., H. J. Smith, J. A. Arnold, A. Morris, M. G. Thompson, and M. J. Tisdale. 2001. Activation of ATP-ubiquitin-dependent proteolysis in skeletal muscle in vivo and murine myoblasts in vitro by a proteolysis-inducing factor (PIF). Br J Cancer 85:297-302.
- Wieland, B. M., G. D. Stewart, R. J. Skipworth, K. Sangster, K. C. Fearon, J. A. Ross, T. J. Reiman, J. Easaw, M. Mourtzakis, V. Kumar, B. J. Pak, K. Calder, G. Filippatos, D. T. Kremastinos, M. Palcic, and V. E. Baracos. 2007. Is there a human homologue to the murine proteolysis-inducing factor? Clin Cancer Res 13:4984-4992.

- Tisdale, M. J. 2008. Re: Wieland BM, et al. Is there a human homologue to the murine proteolysis-inducing factor? Clin Cancer Res 14:2245; author reply 2245-2246.
- 74. Wang, Q., J. B. Lu, B. Wu, and L. Y. Hao. 2010. Expression and clinicopathologic significance of proteolysis-inducing factor in non-small-cell lung cancer: an immunohistochemical analysis. Clin Lung Cancer 11:346-351.
- 75. Asp, M. L., M. Tian, A. A. Wendel, and M. A. Belury. 2010. Evidence for the contribution of insulin resistance to the development of cachexia in tumor-bearing mice. Int J Cancer 126:756-763.
- 76. Daneryd, P., L. Hafstrom, E. Svanberg, and I. Karlberg. 1995. Insulin sensitivity, hormonal levels and skeletal muscle protein metabolism in tumour-bearing exercising rats. Eur J Cancer 31A:97-103.
- Baracos, V. E., and H. A. Parsons. 2010. Mechanisms of primary cachexia. In Nutrition and the cancer patient. E. Del Fabbro, E. Bruera, W. Demark-Wahnefried, T. Bowling, J. B. Hopkinson, and V. E. Baracos, editors. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK. 47-60.
- Kortebein, P., A. Ferrando, J. Lombeida, R. Wolfe, and W. J. Evans. 2007. Effect of 10 days of bed rest on skeletal muscle in healthy older adults. JAMA 297:1772-1774.
- 79. Kortebein, P., T. B. Symons, A. Ferrando, D. Paddon-Jones, O. Ronsen, E. Protas, S. Conger, J. Lombeida, R. Wolfe, and W. J. Evans. 2008. Functional impact of 10 days of bed rest in healthy older adults. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 63:1076-1081.

- Fassbender, K., R. Fainsinger, C. Brenneis, P. Brown, T. Braun, and P. Jacobs. 2005.
 Utilization and costs of the introduction of system-wide palliative care in Alberta, 1993-2000. Palliat Med 19:513-520.
- 81. Strasser, F., J. L. Palmer, L. R. Schover, S. W. Yusuf, K. Pisters, R. Vassilopoulou-Sellin, B. DeGracia, J. S. Willey, and E. Bruera. 2006. The impact of hypogonadism and autonomic dysfunction on fatigue, emotional function, and sexual desire in male patients with advanced cancer: a pilot study. Cancer 107:2949-2957.
- Medzhitov, R. 2008. Origin and physiological roles of inflammation. Nature 454:428-435.
- Ono, M. 2008. Molecular links between tumor angiogenesis and inflammation: inflammatory stimuli of macrophages and cancer cells as targets for therapeutic strategy. Cancer Sci 99:1501-1506.
- Dinarello, C. A. 2006. The paradox of pro-inflammatory cytokines in cancer. Cancer Metastasis Rev 25:307-313.
- Bow, E. J., and J. B. Meddings. 2006. Intestinal mucosal dysfunction and infection during remission-induction therapy for acute myeloid leukaemia. Leukemia 20:2087-2092.
- 86. Blijlevens, N. M., J. P. Donnelly, and B. E. de Pauw. 2005. Prospective evaluation of gut mucosal barrier injury following various myeloablative regimens for haematopoietic stem cell transplant. Bone Marrow Transplant 35:707-711.
- Pirlich, M., K. Norman, H. Lochs, and J. Bauditz. 2006. Role of intestinal function in cachexia. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 9:603-606.
- 88. Singh, S. 2007. From exotic spice to modern drug? Cell 130:765-768.

- 89. Ahsan, H., N. Parveen, N. U. Khan, and S. M. Hadi. 1999. Pro-oxidant, anti-oxidant and cleavage activities on DNA of curcumin and its derivatives demethoxycurcumin and bisdemethoxycurcumin. Chem Biol Interact 121:161-175.
- Sreejayan, N., and M. N. Rao. 1996. Free radical scavenging activity of curcuminoids. Arzneimittelforschung 46:169-171.
- 91. Thapliyal, R., and G. B. Maru. 2001. Inhibition of cytochrome P450 isozymes by curcumins in vitro and in vivo. Food Chem Toxicol 39:541-547.
- 92. Huang, M. T., Y. R. Lou, J. G. Xie, W. Ma, Y. P. Lu, P. Yen, B. T. Zhu, H. Newmark, and C. T. Ho. 1998. Effect of dietary curcumin and dibenzoylmethane on formation of 7,12-dimethylbenz[a]anthracene-induced mammary tumors and lymphomas/leukemias in Sencar mice. Carcinogenesis 19:1697-1700.
- Sreejayan, and M. N. Rao. 1997. Nitric oxide scavenging by curcuminoids. J Pharm Pharmacol 49:105-107.
- Pozharitskaya, O. N., S. A. Ivanova, A. N. Shikov, and V. G. Makarov. 2008.
 Separation and free radical-scavenging activity of major curcuminoids of Curcuma longa using HPTLC-DPPH method. Phytochem Anal 19:236-243.
- 95. Anand, P., A. B. Kunnumakkara, R. A. Newman, and B. B. Aggarwal. 2007.Bioavailability of curcumin: problems and promises. Mol Pharm 4:807-818.
- 96. Li, L., F. S. Braiteh, and R. Kurzrock. 2005. Liposome-encapsulated curcumin: in vitro and in vivo effects on proliferation, apoptosis, signaling, and angiogenesis. Cancer 104:1322-1331.

- 97. Bisht, S., G. Feldmann, S. Soni, R. Ravi, C. Karikar, A. Maitra, and A. Maitra. 2007.
 Polymeric nanoparticle-encapsulated curcumin ("nanocurcumin"): a novel strategy for human cancer therapy. J Nanobiotechnology 5:3.
- Shoba, G., D. Joy, T. Joseph, M. Majeed, R. Rajendran, and P. S. Srinivas. 1998.
 Influence of piperine on the pharmacokinetics of curcumin in animals and human volunteers. Planta Med 64:353-356.
- 99. Ohori, H., H. Yamakoshi, M. Tomizawa, M. Shibuya, Y. Kakudo, A. Takahashi, S. Takahashi, S. Kato, T. Suzuki, C. Ishioka, Y. Iwabuchi, and H. Shibata. 2006.
 Synthesis and biological analysis of new curcumin analogues bearing an enhanced potential for the medicinal treatment of cancer. Mol Cancer Ther 5:2563-2571.
- Mishra, S., U. Narain, R. Mishra, and K. Misra. 2005. Design, development and synthesis of mixed bioconjugates of piperic acid-glycine, curcumin-glycine/alanine and curcumin-glycine-piperic acid and their antibacterial and antifungal properties. Bioorg Med Chem 13:1477-1486.
- Araujo, C. C., and L. L. Leon. 2001. Biological activities of Curcuma longa L. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz 96:723-728.
- Shishodia, S., T. Singh, and M. M. Chaturvedi. 2007. Modulation of transcription factors by curcumin. Adv Exp Med Biol 595:127-148.
- 103. Kunnumakkara, A. B., P. Anand, and B. B. Aggarwal. 2008. Curcumin inhibits proliferation, invasion, angiogenesis and metastasis of different cancers through interaction with multiple cell signaling proteins. Cancer Lett 269:199-225.
- 104. Dhillon, N., B. B. Aggarwal, R. A. Newman, R. A. Wolff, A. B. Kunnumakkara, J.L. Abbruzzese, C. S. Ng, V. Badmaev, and R. Kurzrock. 2008. Phase II trial of

curcumin in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 14:4491-4499.

- 105. Busquets, S., N. Carbo, V. Almendro, M. T. Quiles, F. J. Lopez-Soriano, and J. M. Argiles. 2001. Curcumin, a natural product present in turmeric, decreases tumor growth but does not behave as an anticachectic compound in a rat model. Cancer Lett 167:33-38.
- 106. Wyke, S. M., S. T. Russell, and M. J. Tisdale. 2004. Induction of proteasome expression in skeletal muscle is attenuated by inhibitors of NF-kappaB activation. Br J Cancer 91:1742-1750.
- 107. Siddiqui, R. A., S. Hassan, K. A. Harvey, T. Rasool, T. Das, P. Mukerji, and S. DeMichele. 2009. Attenuation of proteolysis and muscle wasting by curcumin c3 complex in MAC16 colon tumour-bearing mice. Br J Nutr 102:967-975.
- Jin, B., and Y. P. Li. 2007. Curcumin prevents lipopolysaccharide-induced atrogin-1/MAFbx upregulation and muscle mass loss. J Cell Biochem 100:960-969.
- Poylin, V., M. U. Fareed, P. O'Neal, N. Alamdari, N. Reilly, M. Menconi, and P. O. Hasselgren. 2008. The NF-kappaB inhibitor curcumin blocks sepsis-induced muscle proteolysis. Mediators Inflamm 2008:317851.
- Thaloor, D., K. J. Miller, J. Gephart, P. O. Mitchell, and G. K. Pavlath. 1999.
 Systemic administration of the NF-kappaB inhibitor curcumin stimulates muscle regeneration after traumatic injury. Am J Physiol 277:C320-329.
- 111. MD Anderson Cancer Center. Trial of Curcumin in Advanced Pancreatic Cancer. In Clinicaltrials.gov [Internet]. National Library of Medicine (US) 2000-cited

04/16/2011, Bethesda, MD. Accessed on 04/16/2011. NLM Identifier NCT00094445.

- Billewicz, W. Z., W. F. Kemsley, and A. M. Thomson. 1962. Indices of adiposity. Br J Prev Soc Med 16:183-188.
- World Health Organization. 2000. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. WHO, Geneva.
- Dasher, L. G., C. D. Newton, and L. Lenchik. 2010. Dual X-ray absorptiometry in today's clinical practice. Radiol Clin North Am 48:541-560.
- 115. Shen, W., M. Punyanitya, Z. Wang, D. Gallagher, M. P. St-Onge, J. Albu, S. B. Heymsfield, and S. Heshka. 2004. Total body skeletal muscle and adipose tissue volumes: estimation from a single abdominal cross-sectional image. J Appl Physiol 97:2333-2338.
- 116. Shen, W., M. Punyanitya, Z. Wang, D. Gallagher, M. P. St-Onge, J. Albu, S. B. Heymsfield, and S. Heshka. 2004. Visceral adipose tissue: relations between singleslice areas and total volume. Am J Clin Nutr 80:271-278.
- 117. Mourtzakis, M., C. M. Prado, J. R. Lieffers, T. Reiman, L. J. McCargar, and V. E. Baracos. 2008. A practical and precise approach to quantification of body composition in cancer patients using computed tomography images acquired during routine care. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 33:997-1006.
- 118. Ambrose, J., and G. Hounsfield. 1973. Computerized transverse axial tomography. Br J Radiol 46:148-149.
- 119. Hounsfield, G. N. 1973. Computerized transverse axial scanning (tomography). 1.Description of system. Br J Radiol 46:1016-1022.

- 120. Heymsfield, S. B., R. Smith, M. Aulet, B. Bensen, S. Lichtman, J. Wang, and R. N. Pierson, Jr. 1990. Appendicular skeletal muscle mass: measurement by dual-photon absorptiometry. Am J Clin Nutr 52:214-218.
- Miller, K. D., E. Jones, J. A. Yanovski, R. Shankar, I. Feuerstein, and J. Falloon.
 1998. Visceral abdominal-fat accumulation associated with use of indinavir. Lancet 351:871-875.
- Baumgartner, R. N., K. M. Koehler, D. Gallagher, L. Romero, S. B. Heymsfield, R.
 R. Ross, P. J. Garry, and R. D. Lindeman. 1998. Epidemiology of sarcopenia among the elderly in New Mexico. Am J Epidemiol 147:755-763.
- 123. Prado, C. M., J. R. Lieffers, L. J. McCargar, T. Reiman, M. B. Sawyer, L. Martin, and V. E. Baracos. 2008. Prevalence and clinical implications of sarcopenic obesity in patients with solid tumours of the respiratory and gastrointestinal tracts: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol 9:629-635.
- 124. Therasse, P., S. G. Arbuck, E. A. Eisenhauer, J. Wanders, R. S. Kaplan, L. Rubinstein, J. Verweij, M. Van Glabbeke, A. T. van Oosterom, M. C. Christian, and S. G. Gwyther. 2000. New guidelines to evaluate the response to treatment in solid tumors. European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer, National Cancer Institute of the United States, National Cancer Institute of Canada. J Natl Cancer Inst 92:205-216.
- Wigmore, S. J., C. E. Plester, R. A. Richardson, and K. C. Fearon. 1997. Changes in nutritional status associated with unresectable pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 75:106-109.

- 126. Tan, B. H., L. A. Birdsell, L. Martin, V. E. Baracos, and K. C. Fearon. 2009. Sarcopenia in an overweight or obese patient is an adverse prognostic factor in pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 15:6973-6979.
- 127. van der Worp, H. B., D. W. Howells, E. S. Sena, M. J. Porritt, S. Rewell, V.
 O'Collins, and M. R. Macleod. 2010. Can animal models of disease reliably inform human studies? PLoS Med 7:e1000245.
- 128. Anand, P., S. G. Thomas, A. B. Kunnumakkara, C. Sundaram, K. B. Harikumar, B. Sung, S. T. Tharakan, K. Misra, I. K. Priyadarsini, K. N. Rajasekharan, and B. B. Aggarwal. 2008. Biological activities of curcumin and its analogues (Congeners) made by man and Mother Nature. Biochem Pharmacol 76:1590-1611.
- 129. Shehzad, A., T. Ha, F. Subhan, and Y. S. Lee. 2011. New mechanisms and the antiinflammatory role of curcumin in obesity and obesity-related metabolic diseases. Eur J Nutr. epub ahead of print.
- 130. Parsons, H. A., V. Baracos, N. Dhillon, and R. Kurzrock. 2010. A Preliminary Investigation of Body Composition, Symptom Burden and Survival in a Phase I Clinical Trials Service (abstr). Support Care Cancer 18:S140.
- 131. Epelbaum, R., M. Schaffer, B. Vizel, V. Badmaev, and G. Bar-Sela. 2010. Curcumin and gemcitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. Nutr Cancer 62:1137-1141.
- Vaklavas, C., A. M. Tsimberidou, S. Wen, D. Hong, J. Wheler, C. S. Ng, A. Naing,
 C. Uehara, R. A. Wolff, and R. Kurzrock. 2011. Phase 1 clinical trials in 83 patients
 with pancreatic cancer: The M. D. Anderson Cancer Center experience. Cancer
 117:77-85.

- Silver, A. J., C. P. Guillen, M. J. Kahl, and J. E. Morley. 1993. Effect of aging on body fat. J Am Geriatr Soc 41:211-213.
- 134. Landi, F., R. Liperoti, D. Fusco, S. Mastropaolo, D. Quattrociocchi, A. Proia, A. Russo, R. Bernabei, and G. Onder. 2011. Prevalence and Risk Factors of Sarcopenia Among Nursing Home Older Residents. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci epub ahead of print.
- Hasselgren, P. O., N. Alamdari, Z. Aversa, P. Gonnella, I. J. Smith, and S. Tizio.
 2010. Corticosteroids and muscle wasting: role of transcription factors, nuclear cofactors, and hyperacetylation. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 13:423-428.
- 136. Chlebowski, R. T., J. Herrold, I. Ali, E. Oktay, J. S. Chlebowski, A. T. Ponce, D. Heber, and J. B. Block. 1986. Influence of nandrolone decanoate on weight loss in advanced non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer 58:183-186.
- 137. Schols, A. M., P. B. Soeters, R. Mostert, R. J. Pluymers, and E. F. Wouters. 1995. Physiologic effects of nutritional support and anabolic steroids in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. A placebo-controlled randomized trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 152:1268-1274.
- 138. Berenstein, E. G., and Z. Ortiz. 2005. Megestrol acetate for the treatment of anorexia-cachexia syndrome. Cochrane Database Syst Rev:CD004310.
- Nissen, M. J., A. Shapiro, and K. K. Swenson. 2011. Changes in weight and body composition in women receiving chemotherapy for breast cancer. Clin Breast Cancer 11:52-60.

140. Stanisavljevic, N. S., and D. Z. Marisavljevic. 2010. Weight and body composition changes during R-CHOP chemotherapy in patients with non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and their impact on dose intensity and toxicity. J BUON 15:290-296.

VITA

Henrique A. Parsons was born in São Paulo, Brazil, son of Harry Anthony and Maria Bernadete A. Parsons, received his MD from the Pontifícia Universidade Católica of São Paulo in 2002. He then went on to train in Internal Medicine and after that undertook a Preventive Medicine/Public Health residency in 2005. After that, worked as a practicing Internist and Palliative Care physician and moved to the USA in 2007 to pursue further training in Palliative/Supportive Oncology care staying 1.5 years in the Palliative Care and Rehabilitation Medicine Dept. and finally moving to the Investigational Cancer Therapeutics Department in 2009 when he enrolled into the Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences and started his work with body composition and cachexia research. Henrique is married to Gaëlle Parsons and they have a Texan son, Dean Parsons. A new addition to the clan is currently on the way and is anxiously expected for November 2011.

Copyright © 2011 Henrique Afonseca Parsons MD

All rights reserved